IOWA STATE UNIVERSITY Digital Repository

Retrospective Theses and Dissertations

Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations

1993

Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle

Jennifer Drisko Baumhover Iowa State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd

Part of the <u>Agriculture Commons</u>, <u>Animal Sciences Commons</u>, <u>Physiology Commons</u>, and the <u>Veterinary Physiology Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Baumhover, Jennifer Drisko, "Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle" (1993). *Retrospective Theses and Dissertations*. 10402. https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd/10402

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations at Iowa State University Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Retrospective Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Iowa State University Digital Repository. For more information, please contact digirep@iastate.edu.



INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps. Each original is also photographed in one exposure and is included in reduced form at the back of the book.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

U:M:I

Order Number 9321119

Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle

Baumhover, Jennifer Drisko, Ph.D.

Iowa State University, 1993



Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle

by

Jennifer Drisko Baumhover

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Departments: Veterinary Physiology and Pharmacology

Animal Science

Majors: Physiology Nutritional Physiology

Approved:

Signature was redacted for privacy.

In Charge of Major Work

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Major Departments

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Graduate College

Iowa State University Ames, Iowa 1993

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
LIST OF TABLES	iv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	v
GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
An Explanation of the Dissertation Organization	1
General Literature Review	1
PAPER 1. EFFECT OF DIET ON GLYCOGEN CONTENT AND ACTIVITIES OF PHOSPHOFRUCTOKINASE, CITRATE SYNTHASE, AND GLUTAMATE - PYRUVATE TRANSAMINASE IN GREYHOUND SKELETAL MUSCLE	29
ABSTRACT	31
INTRODUCTION	32
MATERIALS AND METHODS	34
RESULTS	36
DISCUSSION	37
FOOTNOTES	41
REFERENCES	42
PAPER 2. THERMODILUTION METHOD OF BLOOD FLOW DETERMINATION IN THE EXTERNAL ILIAC VEIN OF THE CONSCIOUS GREYHOUND	49
ABSTRACT	51
INTRODUCTION	52

MATERIALS AND METHODS	54
Blood Flow Determination	54
Standardization of thermodilution catheters	55
Hindleg volume	55
RESULTS	57
Standard Curves	57
Blood Flow	57
Hindleg Volume	57
DISCUSSION	59
FOOTNOTES	64
REFERENCES	65
PAPER 3. EFFECT OF DIET AND EXERCISE ON ENERGY PRODUCING AMINO ACIDS IN GREYHOUNDS	69
ABSTRACT	71
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	76
RESULTS	80
DISCUSSION	82
FOOTNOTES	87
REFERENCES	88
GENERAL CONCLUSIONS	95
LITERATURE CITED	98
APPENDIX	114

LIST OF TABLES

		Page
	PAPER 1	
Table 1	. Compositon of daily diets fed to greyhounds	45
Table 2.	Effect of diet on citrate synthase (CS) and glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) activities in resting biceps femoris muscle of trained greyhounds	46
Table 3.	Effect of diet on phosphofructokinase (PFK) activity and glycogen content in biceps femoris muscle of trained greyhounds	47
Table 4.	Body weights of greyhounds (kg) pooled for diet at 0, 8 and 16 weeks	48
	PAPER 2	
Table 1.	Standard curves for thermodilution catheters as determined from a constant-flow water pump	66
Table 2.	Resting blood flows from external iliac vein in greyhounds	67
Table 3.	Hindleg volume and density determinations in greyhounds	68
,	PAPER 3	
Table 1.	Least squares means of arterial and venous plasma, and muscle concentrations (μM), and of exchange ($\mu mol/min$) of glucose, lactate, and branched-chain and gluconeogenic amino acids in greyhounds	91
Table 2.	Greyhound body weight, and hindleg blood flow and hematocrit determinations	92
Table 3.	Amino acid content of diets fed to greyhounds	93
Table 4.	Composition of diets fed to greyhounds	94

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADP Adenosine diphosphate

ATP Adenosine triphosphate

A-V difference Arterial-venous difference

BCAA Branched chain amino acids

CS Citrate synthase

g Gram(s)

ga Gauge

GPT Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase

kcal Kilocalorie(s)

kg Kilogram(s)

km Kilometer(s)

LDH Lactate dehydrogenase

μM Micromolar concentration

μmol/l Micromoles per liter

mM Millimolar concentration

mmol/l Millimoles per liter

ml Milliliter(s)

mg/dl Milligrams per deciliter

min Minutes

NAD⁺ Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide

PFK Phosphofrucktokinase

w:w Weight to weight comparison

wwt Wet weight

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

An Explanation of the Dissertation Organization

This dissertation begins with a general review of the literature focusing on the effects of a raw-beef mixed diet vs. a corn-soy based diet on skeletal muscle metabolism of exercised greyhounds. The literature review concentrates on (1) the effect of diet on key enzyme activities involved in energy production in trained dogs, (2) the thermodilution method of determining blood flow to the hindleg and (3) the effect of diet and exercise on alanine-glucose cycle substrate availability. Following the literature review are three papers presented in publication form. Paper 1 addresses the effect of diet on glycogen content and enzymes involved in energy production and included specifically citrate synthase, phosphofructokinase, and glutamate-pyruvate transaminase. Paper 2 describes an original application of a thermodilution technique used to determine blood flow in the external iliac vein of the conscious greyhound. This method was needed in order to determine the utilization of compounds across the hindleg of the greyhounds used in Paper 3. Paper 3 addresses the effect of test diets on concentrations of alanine, leucine, isoleucine, valine, glycine, glucose, and lactate in plasma and skeletal muscle. Following the papers is a general summary that addresses the effect of diet and training on greyhound skeletal muscle metabolism. The dissertation concludes with the list of references cited.

General Literature Review

Greyhounds

Greyhound diet Greyhound dogs have traditionally been fed a raw meat-mix diet (Lassen et al., 1986; Konke, 1983). Trainers believe racing performance is improved when meat is present in the diet, although this assumption may be due to psychological

factors in diet preference more than to physiological factors. Feeding pattern is basically uniform throughout the industry and consists of a single large meal, sometimes supplemented with a small "snack" prior to evening racing (Baumhover, 1986). This feeding pattern has recently been shown to result in increased hepatic storage of glycogen resulting in glycogen sparing during exercise in rats (Nagamatsu and Arao, 1990). In this study, rats that were fed a large meal then rested before a treadmill workout had lower plasma free fatty acid concentrations and higher liver glycogen concentrations than rats fed a large meal immediately before workout. Glycogen sparing has been associated with decreased muscle fatigue (Fitts et al., 1975).

Greyhounds utilize the phosphate generating system and glycogenolysis as primary sources of energy in a 30 second bout of exercise (Grandjean and Paragon, 1992) as do humans (Hirvonen et al., 1987; McCartney et al., 1986). Performance during short-term maximal exercise depends on muscle capacity to utilize high-energy phosphates at the beginning of a race and performance decreases when such phosphate stores are depleted, causing glycolysis to increase (Hirvonen et al., 1987). The bioavailability of muscle phosphagens is not affected by training or diet (Grandjean and Paragon, 1992); however, dietary enhancement of glycogen formation is possible (Bergstrom et al., 1967; Nagamatsu and Arao, 1990).

Most diet studies with dogs have concentrated on endurance rather than sprinting performance (Kronfeld, 1973; Hammel et al., 1977). A high fat diet improves performance of sled dogs engaged in severe endurance activity (Kronfeld, 1973). Most literature accounts of diets specific for greyhounds focus on which percentage of raw beef mixed with a corn-soy based food is ideal to the racing dog (Davis, 1977) rather than if raw beef is ideal to the sprinting dog at all. Dietary raw beef can increase greyhound packed cell volume (PCV), red blood cell count (RBC), and hemoglobin (Hb) content (Drisko,

1988), but this increase is caused by dehydration rather than by a hematinic effect (Engen, 1992), which is likely not to be beneficial to performance.

Greyhound muscle and serum chemistry values Baseline values for plasma lactic acid, glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) activity, and glucose concentration in greyhounds are 0.57 ± 0.09 mM, 46 ± 16 U/L, and 6.0 ± 1.1 mM, respectively (Ilkiw et al., 1989). Greyhound blood lactate concentrations have been reported as $0.88 \pm .004$ mM (Bjotvedt, 1984) and 2.15 ± 0.263 mM (Dobson et al., 1988).

Greyhound muscle (GPT) activity has been reported as $56 \pm 6 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ (Rose and Bloomberg, 1989). Greyhound resting biceps femoris muscle measurements are reported for lactate, $3.49 \pm 0.13 \,\mu\text{mol/g}$ wwt; pyruvate, $0.173 \pm 0.015 \,\mu\text{mol/g}$ wwt; and glycogen, $71.80 \pm 8.52 \,\mu\text{mol/g}$ wwt (Dobson et al., 1988).

Dobson et al. (1988) did extensive work on quantifying greyhound biochemistry response to a sprint. In that study, greyhounds seemed to have a 25% higher glycogenolytic capacity per g muscle than did the Thoroughbred horse and 43% higher capacity than did humans. The increased ability to catabolize glycogen may account for the high lactic acid concentrations, up to 28.9 ± 3.0 mM, that can occur in greyhound muscle post-exertionally (Dobson et al., 1988; Ilkiw et al., 1989; Snow et al., 1988). The buffering capacity of greyhound muscle was not different from that of other animals, though; therefore, the authors contributed increased blood flow that physically removes lactate with combating acidosis in greyhounds. Greyhounds do have a greater ability to remove lactate and thus reestablish pre-race metabolite concentrations than do Thoroughbred horses or man (Harris et al., 1987; Dobson et al., 1988; Ilkiw et al., 1989), which may be a result of increased blood flow.

Fiber types There are inherent difference between type I, type IIa and type IIb skeletal muscle fibers. Functional differences are related to energy utilization and

production differences (Baldwin et al., 1972; Barnard et al., 1971; Bass et al., 1969; Lowry et al., 1978; Nelson and Tashiro, 1973; Opie and Newsholme, 1966; Pette and Staudte, 1973; Spamer and Pette, 1977). Type I fibers are high in myoglobin and enzymes of the citric acid cycle. Therefore, these fibers are best suited for oxidative metabolism required in endurance work. Type II fibers are primarily glycolytic, but are divided into two sub-groups based on oxidative ability within those fibers. Type IIa fibers are oxidative-glycolytic, and IIb fibers are purely glycolytic.

Greyhound hindleg skeletal muscle is 85-100% fast-twitch fibers which is a larger percentage of fast-twitch fibers than the 60% reported in similar muscles of non-greyhound breeds (Aguera et al., 1990; Gunn, 1978; Guy and Snow, 1981). Whether those fibers in greyhounds are primarily glycolytic (IIb) or oxidative-glycolytic (IIa) is controversial (Armstrong et al., 1982; Gunn, 1978; Gunn, 1975; Guy and Snow, 1981; Snow, 1985; Taylor, 1988). Greyhounds also have a greater number of fibers in cross-sectional areas of hindleg muscle than do other breeds of dogs (Gunn, 1979). Greyhound muscle has high creatine kinase and aldolase activities, which are typically associated with anaerobic capacity (Guy and Snow, 1981). These dogs also have an increased ability to withstand and clear lactate (Ilkiw et al., 1989), although lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) activity (Guy and Snow, 1981) or buffering capacity (Dobson et al., 1988; Harris et al., 1990) in greyhounds is not different from those of other breeds of dogs.

Although endurance training is typically associated with increases in citric acid cycle enzymes (Holloszy, 1967; Holloszy et al., 1970), it may also enhance glycolytic capacity in both type I and type II skeletal muscle fibers in horses (Essen-Gustavsson and Henriksson, 1984). Explanations for such exercise-induced increases in oxidative capacity of muscle are controversial. Baldwin et al. (1972) does not believe it is due to transformation of type I into type II fibers but rather because of enhanced enzyme activity within each fiber proportionately. A recent report, however, claims that type I fibers can be

transformed into type IIa with high-intensity training (Jansson et al., 1990). This study used ATPase staining to determine fiber type. The high intensity training was believed to increase stimulation frequency, and subsequently induce type II myosin.

Influence of exercise on glycogen and energy-producing enzymes

Several review articles have been written to provide a complete and understandable overview of the biochemical adaptations to endurance exercise (Felig, 1977; Holloszy, 1973; Holloszy, 1973b; Holloszy et al., 1973; Ruderman, 1975). Fewer reviews are available that illustrate the adaptations to acute exercise, however (Abernethy et al., 1990; Viru, 1987).

Glycogen Glycogen degradation in both type I and type IIb fibers is directly correlated with intensity and duration of exercise (Goldfarb et al., 1989) and is greatest with intermittent exercise (Ward et al., 1982). The magnitude of the glycogen sparing effect seen in training is directly correlated with increased muscle respiratory capacity in rats (Fitts et al., 1975). The availability of glycogen, however, has been determined not to limit high intensity exercise performance (Hermansen, 1981; Greenhaff et al., 1988), although selective glycogen depletion in type IIb fibers may cause fatigue (Tesch, 1980). Saltin and Karlsson (1971) did an extensive study that examined individual muscle fiber recruitment and glycogen content of those fibers with work intensities. They found that at work rates below 50% maximal oxygen uptake (VO2 max), glycogen depletion does not occur and therefore does not contribute to exhaustion. At work rates between 65-89% VO₂ max, glycogen depletion is the limiting factor in exhaustion. At work loads above 90% VO₂ max, lactate accumulation, and not glycogen depletion, is the limiting factor in performance. Glycogen utilization and resynthesis is not limited within the exercised muscle, alone. Unexercised leg muscle can provide substrate to exercised arm muscle via the Cori cycle (Ahlborg et al., 1986).

Glycogen stores are highest in fast-twitch fibers because glycogen is the primary energy source in these fibers. Lactate production in rodents (Baldwin et al., 1977) and man (Schlicht et al., 1990) is primarily from these fast glycolytic fibers. In horses, also, muscle and blood lactate accumulation is positively correlated with amount of glycogen utilized (Valberg et al., 1985). The same correlations between glycogen and lactate found in other species most likely apply to greyhound fibers as well.

Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) is responsible for increased capacity to generate alanine from pyruvate and citric acid cycle intermediates from glutamate (Mole et al., 1973). Several compounds influence GPT activity, and their mechanisms have been theorized for many years. Glucose inhibits the activity of GPT and thus suppresses gluconeogenesis at the point of conversion of pyruvate to alanine (Exton and Park, 1967). Glucagon is thought to act by stimulating GPT activity because it stimulates the conversion of alanine, lactate and pyruvate to glucose by the isolated perfused rat liver with a concomitant rise of urea formation (Curry and Beaton, 1958). Recently, however, the extrapolation of GPT activity from rat to dog has been questioned. Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase activity is 7 times lower, and alanine production from lactate, pyruvate and glutamate is 3 times lower in rat kidney than in dog kidney (Lemieux et al., 1988).

Exercise training has been correlated with increased muscle and plasma GPT activity in men (Felig and Wahren, 1971b; Vukovich et al., 1992), rats (Mole et al., 1973), greyhounds (Ilkiw et al., 1989) and sled dogs (Hammel et al., 1977). The time it takes to see an elevated plasma GPT from exercise is controversial, however. Hammel et al. (1977) claims a plasma GPT increase within 30 minutes after exhaustive exercise, but Nosaka et al. (1992) states that plasma GPT does not increase immediately in peripheral blood after strenuous exercise because 24 to 48 hours are usually required for muscle protein release from damaged muscle fibers. Ilkiw et al. (1989) is in agreement with

Hammel and reports that immediately after racing, plasma concentrations of GPT, lactate dehydrogenase, lactic acid, and glucose were elevated, bicarbonate and pH were decreased and urea concentrations were unchanged in greyhound plasma. In this study all parameters had returned to baseline by three hours post-racing. The increased GPT was hypothesized to be caused by decreased splanchnic blood flow, which may occur in greyhounds because of extreme exercise intensity during racing, although decreased splanchnic flow in exercising dogs has not been reported in the literature. How decreased splanchnic flow could cause an increase in GPT was not theorized in Ilkiw's study, however, but most likely was a result of hepatic anoxia. Plasma GPT activity, therefore, is not as accurate as muscle GPT activity in indicating glycolytic potential of skeletal muscle.

It has been postulated that metabolic regulation during acute exercise may be controlled by the turnover rate of enzymes involved in energy production (Ji et al., 1985). The altered enzyme concentrations may affect flux through various metabolic pathways. In Ji's study, alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase both increased in resting samples from trained individuals indicating exercise adaptation. In addition, both activities decreased immediately post-exercise indicating increased flux.

Phosphofructokinase Phosphofructokinase (PFK) is the rate-limiting enzyme of glycolysis during initial 30 second bursts of energy, but phosphorylase seems to be rate-limiting in successive bouts (McCartney et al., 1986). Because PFK is sensitive to shifts in pH (Halperin et al., 1969; Ui, 1966; Trivedi and Danforth, 1966), the drop in pH that occurs within the first 30-60 seconds of maximal exercise may be enough to inhibit PFK. However, with sprint training, PFK levels can increase (Troup et al., 1986), although an interruption in training, up to 7 weeks, does not seem to affect PFK activities, at least in humans (Simoneau et al., 1987).

Citrate synthase Citrate synthase (CS) is a key enzyme involved in the citric acid cycle and its activity parallels tissue respiratory capacity. Mitochondrial content of

exercised muscle, which is indicative of aerobic-oxidative potential, is important in determining substrate utilization during exercise. Exercise training results in increased CS activity in skeletal muscle of rats at 75% maximal oxygen consumption (Gosselin et al., 1992), at 90-95% maximal oxygen consumption (Powers et al., 1992), at maximal oxygen consumption (Moore et al., 1987) after 8 weeks of submaximal endurance training (Dohm et al., 1973) and when exercised to exhaustion after 13 weeks of training (Fitts et al., 1975). In men, 12 weeks of training increased resting muscle CS activity but not postexercise CS activity (Coggan et al., 1991). The time course of changes in CS activity is controversial. Exercising to exhaustion, either after 8 weeks of submaximal endurance training or in untrained muscle, did not alter CS activity in rats in one study (Dohm, et. al., 1973); however, another study reported immediate post-exercise changes after 8 weeks of training (Ji et al., 1985). The increase in CS activity is directly correlated with intensity of training (Kirwan et al., 1990; Melichna et al., 1987; Fitts et al., 1975); maximal exercise, however, can actually inhibit mitochondrial respiration because of proton accumulation (Witt et al., 1987). The training pattern is important in maximizing oxidative potential of muscle. Continuous training is more effective at increasing oxidative capacity of skeletal muscle, as represented by increased CS activity than is interval training even when exercise intensity is equal between groups (Gorostiaga et al., 1991).

The training-induced increases in CS, malate dehydrogenase and GPT activities appears to be related to beta 2-adrenergic mechanisms (Ji et al., 1986). Down regulation, or enzyme activity suppression, of CS, malate dehydrogenase and GPT activities occurs in rats after a single bout of acute or exhaustive treadmill running and may be due to peroxides and oxygen free radicals produced in prolonged exercise, which alter the redox state of mitochondria (Ji et al., 1988). Training may enhance resistance to these oxygen species by increasing activity of glutathione peroxidase.

Type of training can affect skeletal muscle substrate utilization. Continuous training is more effective in increasing oxidative potential as determined by increased enzyme activities and in decreasing lactic acid build-up in vastus lateralis muscle in men; however, interval training is more effective in increasing maximal oxygen consumption and overall exercise capacity as determined by exercising work rates and power output (Gorostiaga et al., 1991). Tapering workouts has some beneficial effects also. When cyclists were rested 4- or 8- days in an exercise taper study, muscle glycogen concentration increased along with power output compared with that of those who exercised continuously (Neary et al., 1992). Increased training volume (30 m•min⁻¹ at 6 degrees incline for up to 360 min•day⁻¹), which correlates to 6 times the normal rate used in a study by Kirwan et al. (1990) resulted in increased liver glycogen but no change in muscle glycogen.

Endurance training causes a functional increase in CS activity in horses (Hodgson and Rose, 1987; Hodgson et al., 1985; Guy and Snow 1977), humans (Holloszy, 1967; Essen-Gustavsson and Henriksson, 1984) and rats (Fitts et al., 1975). Oxidative adaptability can affect other fiber types as well. Sprint training in rats caused increased CS activity in both fast- and slow-twitch skeletal muscle (Troup, et. al., 1986). Endurance-trained humans had significantly higher CS activity in all fiber types than did non-endurance trained controls (Essen-Gustavsson and Henriksson, 1984). Increased CS activity may be correlated with an increase in fatty acid synthesis also seen in endurance trained subjects. Pette et al. (1973) conducted an *in vivo* muscle stimulation trial in rabbits that showed sequential changes in enzyme activities. For 28 days, a slow-twitch pattern of stimulation was administered to rabbit fast-twitch muscle. This stimulation caused large initial increases in muscle enzyme activities of fatty acid activation at 4 days, followed by increases in glycogenolytic and glycolytic enzymes at 14 days, and lastly increases in CS and enzymes involved in fatty acid oxidation at 28 days.

Detraining effects on oxidative enzyme capacity seems related to duration of rest. In humans, detraining, as produced by 3 weeks of inactivity after 7 weeks of intense endurance exercise, caused a decrease in CS activity (Moore et al., 1987), but tapering exercise, by resting either 4- or 8- days, did not affect CS activity (Neary et al., 1992).

Citrate synthase activity is inversely proportional to the percentage of total energy derived from glucose oxidation in vastus lateralis muscle of men (Coggan et al. 1992). This conclusion that CS activity is higher in fibers that depend on oxidative metabolism rather than glycolytic metabolism seems logical if the premise that CS activity is a marker for oxidative potential in skeletal muscle is to be believed. Only muscles with an increased CS activity will show an increased insulin-stimulated glucose transport in rats (Cortez et al., 1991) and that may contribute to muscle recovery ability. Citrate synthase activity has been positively correlated with muscle recovery ability (Jansson et al., 1990) and may be related to potentiation of CS synthesis in low ADP states (Atkinson, 1968). This relationship is further illustrated in a study by Jansson et al. (1990) that showed peak torque is higher after recovery in men whose skeletal muscle has elevated CS activity, decreased lactate concentration, and higher creatine phosphate concentration than in men who did not have similar oxidative potential in their skeletal muscle (Jansson et al., 1990). Such torque was measured by an isokinetic device that monitored unilateral knee extensions, and was thought to accurately determine muscle power.

Dietary effects on citrate synthase activity

Most of what has been reported in the literature regarding the effect of diet on CS activity focuses on how dietary fat composition alters activity (Risse and Dargel, 1978; Risse et al., 1976; Guimaraes and Curi, 1991; Simi et al., 1991; Miller et al., 1984; Miller et al., 1983; Guimaraes et al., 1990).

Dietary effects on CS activity have been studied extensively in rats. Citrate synthase activity decreases in rat skin if a diet low in both energy and protein is fed, but recovery to control activities occurs after one week of normal diet replacement (Nguyen and Keast, 1991). A high fat diet containing 25% fat increased CS activity and decreased lactate and pyruvate concentrations in rat livers (Risse and Dargel, 1978; Risse et al., 1976) and skeletal muscle (Simi et al., 1991). The correlation between CS activity and fat content in the diet was apparent whether diet was changed from high fat to low fat or vice versa. The high-fat diet-induced effects are additive with the well-established training effect of CS activity. Neither high fat nor high carbohydrate diets affected citric acid cycle activities in trained rested or untrained rested rats (Dohm et al., 1973). A high-fat, low carbohydrate diet fed to male rats increased muscle CS activity 15-20% (Miller et al., 1984). Evidently, a high fat diet causes muscle to increase its ability to oxidize fat and therefore spare glycogen. Although a low carbohydrate diet increased CS activity in heart and soleus muscle of rats (Haddad et al., 1990), in actuality the diet used in that study may have had a high percentage of calories contributed by fat. The effect of high fat diets on CS activity may be species specific. Four weeks of a high-fat (54% of energy)-high carbohydrate diet or a lower fat (29% of energy)-high-carbohydrate diet did not affect CS activity in plasma or muscle of trained men (Kiens et al., 1987).

Dietary fat can modulate CS activity in tissues other than muscle. A high fat diet has been associated with decreased immune response in rats, which is correlated with CS activity of lymphoid tissue. When rats are fed an omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid-rich diet for 6 weeks CS activity decreased in the spleen and lymph nodes, but increased in the thymus (Guimaraes and Curi, 1991).

Substrates and pathways involved in exercise-induced gluconeogenesis

Gluconeogenesis Gluconeogenesis is the formation of glucose from non-carbohydrate sources. Among such sources are amino acids, lactate and pyruvate. The rates of gluconeogenesis in the perfused rat liver are high for alanine, lactate and pyruvate but unexpectedly low for most other amino acids, particularly glutamate and aspartate (Ross et al., 1967). The rate of conversion of lactate to glucose requires an average of 75 seconds when determined by injection of a pulse of radiolabeled lactate into a rat liver perfused for 20 minutes with 10mM lactate (Exton and Park, 1967). The rate-limiting factor seems to be the ability of precursors to penetrate into the cell where gluconeogenesis can occur (Ross et al., 1967). There may be species variation in transporters of gluconeogenic substrates. Based on literature values for hepatic uptake of glutamine and alanine, coupled with the fact that glutamine is produced in quantities twice that of alanine in isolated pup hepatocyctes, it has been theorized that glutamine is the main nitrogen and carbon transporter from muscle to liver for gluconeogenesis in dogs (Martin and Baverel, 1983). This is in contrast to rats where alanine is the main gluconeogenic transporter.

There is an increased gluconeogenic stimulus evoked by exercise. Glucose production from alanine increases with exercise because of increased hepatic extraction of alanine and increased intrahepatic conversion of alanine into glucose (Wasserman et al., 1988). The increase in gluconeogenesis continues into recovery primarily because alanine release from muscle continues to rise after exercise (Wahren et al., 1973). The protein catabolism observed during exercise, independent of caloric deficit (Mole and Johnson, 1971), may be partially the result of this outflow of alanine from exercised skeletal muscle, which suggests increased activity of the alanine-glucose cycle post-exercise (Wahren et al., 1973).

To establish gluconeogenic substrate utilization across any organ, the arterial-venous (A-V) difference technique is commonly employed (Fine, 1983; Felig and Wahren,

1971; Schulman et al., 1980; Wahren et al., 1973). This technique is based on the Fick principle which states that the difference between the arterial and venous concentrations of a compound multiplied by the blood flow of any tissue or organ with a single blood supply and drainage determines utilization or release of that compound (Ganong, 1985).

Alanine Alanine is a key integrator of metabolism. Alanine release from resting muscle is greater than that of all other amino acids in humans (London et al., 1965). Its primary regulatory role in gluconeogenesis, postulated as the alanine-glucose cycle, is well established in the literature (Felig et al., 1969; Felig, 1973; Felig and Wahren, 1971; Felig and Wahren, 1971b; Wahren et al., 1973; Elia et al., 1984). An overview of the cycle follows. Alanine, produced from the transamination of pyruvate from glutamate within muscle, diffuses into the blood where it is transported to the liver. Within the liver, alanine is transaminated back to pyruvate, which then reforms glucose. The amino group is eliminated as urea. The reformed glucose diffuses into the blood where it is transported back to muscle to serve as substrate in glycolysis.

Alanine production is not limited to skeletal muscle. Branched-chain amino acids (BCAA) are catabolized in intestinal tissue to produce alanine that is preferentially utilized by liver, along with glycine during the post-absorptive period, to provide carbon skeletons for gluconeogenesis (Barrett et al., 1986). Ingested amino acids are the major source of the absorbed amino acids following an amino acid load in dogs rather than digested endogenous protein. Ingested amino acids have similar effects in rats. Plasma BCAA remained elevated in rats fed a high protein diet (Anderson et al., 1967) and may contribute to protein sparing of muscle. Muscle amino acid release is the primary method of controlling resting arterial amino acid concentrations in the post-absorptive state, however (Pozefsky et al., 1969).

Glucose cycling does not increase net gain of glucose and seems to maintain a constant percentage of glucose recycling, regardless of activity or need (Weber et al.,

1990). The alanine-glucose cycle, therefore, has little role in regulating glucose flux, but may be more important in removing nitrogenous waste and in averting pyruvate away from lactate production. Originally, glucose and amino acids were thought to be equally important as sources of pyruvate to fuel the alanine-glucose cycle (Felig et al., 1969; Garber et al., 1976), but glucose is now thought to be the major source of pyruvate in alanine synthesis (Chang and Goldberg, 1977; Waterhouse and Keilson, 1978). Using the L6 line of skeletal muscle cells, a cell line shown to be suitable for studying carbohydrate and amino acid metabolism, alanine production was determined to be a function of pyruvate overflow (Pardridge and Davidson, 1979). Although a direct correlation between alanine production and glucose utilization could not be established, it was concluded that the rate of alanine production is positively correlated with lactate production and dependent on a critical level of pyruvate concentration within a cell. This relationship between lactate and alanine production may indicate that alanine production is sensitive to acid -base balance more than simply to glucose utilization.

Alanine transport into liver cells is rate-limiting for its metabolism (Sips et al., 1980) and is increased in diabetic rats, but the mechanism is unknown (Rosenthal et al., 1985). Sodium-dependent transport does not seem to be involved, however. There is a direct correlation with glucagon, insulin (Cherrington 1981; Chiasson et al., 1975; Davis et al., 1985; Sestoft et al., 1977), catecholamine (Cherrington, 1981) and alanine load to the liver (Diamond et al., 1988; Sestoft et al., 1977) on hepatic alanine uptake. Some researchers believe the gluconeogenic effect of glucagon is by shunting more alanine already present in the liver toward new glucose formation rather than by increasing the amount of alanine extracted from the plasma into the liver, however (Chiasson et al., 1975). The gluconeogenic effect of cortisol operates by this mechanism (Goldstein et al., 1992). Increased alanine load to the liver can occur experimentally because of infusion

(Diamond et al., 1988) or naturally from exercise (Felig and Wahren, 1971; Mole et al., 1973; Poso et al., 1987).

Plasma and liver alanine concentrations have been inversely correlated with the state of gluconeogenesis in rats (Paleologos et al., 1968). This correlation is further illustrated by the attenuation of gluconeogenesis in prolonged fasting by decreased plasma alanine (Marliss et al., 1971). Further support is offered by a human study where plasma alanine concentrations were inversely proportional to changes in dietary energy, and corresponding alanine flux and de novo synthesis were inversely proportional to protein intake (Yang et al., 1986). Therefore, it seems gluconeogenesis is triggered when energy is low causing alanine to be produced and quickly removed from the circulation by the liver for tranformation into needed glucose. An increased need for gluconeogenesis is found in trauma situations also, but the increased alanine turnover is coupled with decreased plasma alanine and results in protein loss or wasting (Marliss et al., 1971). Cortisol is a likely factor in this flux contributing to protein utilization for glucose production rather than for tissue rebuilding.

In insulin-independent diabetic men, the post-exertional alanine increase normally associated with exercise is decreased and lactacidemia is increased when insulin is administered prior to ergometer workout (Czyzyk et al., 1989). This phenomenon illustrates the gluconeogenic role of alanine. As glucose is transported into cells by the action of insulin hypoglycemia results, thus causing alanine to be taken up by the liver at a greater rate for gluconeogenesis in an attempt to increase circulating glucose.

The idea of maximizing potential of the alanine-glucose cycle has been attempted commercially and a diet that is high in BCAA has been patented for humans (Brantman, 1987). The theory of this supplementation is that increased BCAA in the diet will increase glutamate production within skeletal muscle from a transamination reaction and, in another transamination with pyruvate, will produce alanine instead of lactate, thereby increasing

proton flux from muscle. Dietary supplementation with branched-chain amino acids during exercise has been speculated to prevent or decrease the net rate of protein degradation caused by endurance exercise (Blomstrand and Newsholme, 1992). This speculation is based on the observation that with BCAA supplements plasma and muscle concentrations of BCAA were elevated in subjects whereas the aromatic amino acids decreased. The aromatic amino acids are not metabolized, and therefore, are an indicator of muscle protein degradation. Oral administration of 25 g L-alpha-alanine to resting men, fasted overnight, has shown stimulation of the alanine-glucose cycle in both athletes and nonathletes, but the effect was significantly greater in the athletes three hours after oral dosing (Kita et al., 1990). Athletes had lower plasma alanine concentrations and increased glucose and pyruvate concentrations compared with non-athletes at three hours post-alanine dosing. The alanine was most likely being metabolized in the liver to glucose, thus decreasing circulating concentrations. Other approaches to dietary manipulation of muscle metabolism have been made. Increased BCAA metabolism has been correlated with increased ammonia production, and therefore, speculation was made that increased carbohydrate availability would be more beneficial to an athlete because it would decrease ammonia production that can be toxic (Graham and MacLean, 1992). Of interest is that exercise lessens the muscle protein breakdown common in renal insufficiency and is correlated with a decrease in muscle alanine release in uremic rats (Davis et al., 1985). Although the mechanism is unknown, this decrease in muscle protein catabolism may indicate a feedback control in uremic patients as an attempt to decrease ammonia production by BCAA metabolism.

The kidney is another site of alanine metabolism and helps to maintain plasma alanine homeostasis. At normal plasma alanine concentrations, the kidney produces alanine as a substrate for gluconeogenesis more than it utilizes alanine in ammonia formation. When plasma alanine concentration is elevated, such as with exercise, the reverse is true and ammonia produced from skeletal muscle metabolism is excreted (Pitts and Stone,

1966). Alanine protects rabbit kidney proximal tubules against anoxic injury in vitro (Garza-Quintero et al., 1990). Although the mechanism is unknown, research has determined that tubule protection is not attributed to ATP preservation as originally speculated, but rather the observed ATP elevation in protected tubules may be a result of cell protection instead. Earlier work with glycine, which is structurally similar to alanine, showed protection against anoxic injury also (Weinberg et al., 1987). The protective mechanism of glycine is also unknown but is independent of tubule cell ATP preservation as well and to changes in glutathione metabolism (Weinberg et al., 1989).

Alanine exerts a hypoketonemic effect in rats. The mechanism may be attributed to altering the redox equilibrium of the liver from the mitochondria to the cytosol, thus decreasing the ability of cells to reduce acetoacetate to 3-hydroxybutyrate, which typically occurs in the mitochondria (Pinar et al., 1977). An alternate possibility suggests that the antiketogenic effect is secondary to an increase in hepatic oxaloacetate formation resulting in increased citrate formation and therefore decreased availability of acetyl-CoA for ketogenesis (Nosadini et al., 1980). Whether this is similar in dogs is not known; dogs, however are known to be resistant to ketogenesis. In general, alanine production and flux through the alanine-glucose cycle is increased with exercise.

Leucine Leucine flux is a measure of protein turnover in the body (Carraro et al., 1990; Millward et al., 1982; Mole and Johnson, 1969; Picou and Taylor-Roberts, 1969; Rennie et al., 1981; Stein et al., 1989). Recommended dietary intake of leucine in humans has been challenged as inadequate based on research that shows measured whole-body leucine catabolism to be greater than that recommended for replacement; therefore, dietary supplementation of BCAA may be warranted (Hood and Terjung, 1990). It is likely that the erroneous leucine recommendation in humans occurred because it was based on data in rats, which may not be directly extrapolated to other species.

Exercise decreases whole-body incorporation of leucine into protein in humans suggesting a decreased amount of protein synthesis during exercise (Rennie and Edwards et al., 1981; Rennie and Halliday et al., 1981; Hagg et al., 1982). Exercise effects on protein degradation are not as well established, however. Exercise has been suggested to increase protein degradation (Dohm et al., 1985; Rennie and Edwards et al., 1981; Wolfe et al., 1981), decrease protein degradation (Rennie and Halliday et al., 1981) or not affect protein degradation (Evans et al., 1981). Acute exercise in trained and untrained rats caused a decrease in protein synthesis but did not affect protein degradation (Davis and Karl, 1986).

Exercise increases lactate, pyruvate and alanine release from skeletal muscle in man unless 200 g of glucose is administered prior to workout (Ahlborg and Bjorkman, 1987). This observation would verify that lactate, pyruvate and alanine are released from skeletal muscle when glucose uptake by skeletal muscle is inadequate. Leucine degradation decreases pyruvate oxidation in cardiac and skeletal muscle and adipose tissue (Tischler and Goldberg, 1980). Evidently, leucine acts as a fuel in the fasted state by undergoing transamination and thereby sparing glucose oxidation. The acetyl-CoA produced from leucine degradation is comparable with the acetyl-CoA lost from decreasing pyruvate oxidation, and so energy production remains the same.

Glutamate Glutamate, the source of amino groups for alanine production, is formed within muscle from a transamination reaction involving alpha-ketoglutarate and the BCAA, valine, leucine, and isoleucine. Glutamate also acts as a substrate for glutamine production in muscle in another transamination reaction, and therefore, is a source of eliminating nitrogenous waste in a similar capacity as alanine because the glutamine is subsequently removed by the splanchnic bed and kidney (Marliss et al., 1971). There are conflicting reports examining the effect of stress on glutamate/glutamine concentrations in rats. Stress was shown to regulate muscle amino acid transport during exercise and result

in increased glutamine and glutamate in epitrochlearis muscle in rats (Nie et al., 1989). Contrastingly, both glutamate and glutamine were decreased in liver, skeletal muscle, and kidney of rats during acute exercise and was contributed to enhanced glutaminase activity resulting from acidosis (Christophe et al., 1971)

Glycine The diffusion of glycine from plasma to muscle is impaired by a permeability barrier but can the amount of glycine transported into muscle can be increased with higher blood flow (Henriques et al., 1955). Glycine is elevated in plasma in 2-week starved and isocaloric protein-deprived humans and is thought to be caused by a decrease in nucleic acid synthesis, which requires glycine as a substrate (Adibi, 1968). In 5 to 6 week starved humans, glycine utilization in kidney increases, along with increased alanine production, and is thought to be secondary to increased renal gluconeogenesis (Felig et al., 1969).

Exercise effects on alanine and the branched-chain amino acids

The relationship between protein metabolism and energy production during exercise is of great interest to the scientific world as evidenced by numerous review articles written (Henrikkson, 1991; Dohm et al., 1985; Viru, 1987; Brooks, 1987). During exercise, carbohydrate and free fatty acids are the major energy sources, but some amino acids also contribute to energy requirements. Because protein synthesis is depressed during exercise, amino acids are available for catabolic processes (Dohm et al., 1985). The BCAA (Lemon and Nagle, 1981) and alanine (Favier et al., 1987) are deemed the most important amino acids which contribute to exercise energy because of their activity in the alanine-glucose cycle.

There is disagreement on the fate of alanine in exercised muscle, and it may be species related. Alanine decreases in muscle and plasma in rats when exercised (Dohm et al., 1981), but, in humans, alanine release from exercised muscle increases proportionately

with intensity and is directly correlated with arterial pyruvate concentration (Felig and Wahren, 1971; Felig and Wahren, 1971b). In humans after ergometer exercise, forearm alanine and lactate release doubled 2 hours post-exercise and BCAA concentrations increased coincident with increased forearm uptake (Devlin et al., 1989). In rats, the BCAA are generally elevated by exercise (Dohm et al., 1981). There is general agreement that prolonged exercise increases gluconeogenesis from alanine (Wasserman et al., 1988; Dohm et al., 1985; Ahlborg and Felig, 1976; Lemon and Nagle, 1981; Dohm et al., 1981; Galbo et al., 1977). Few references are available evaluating the alanine-glucose cycle in short-term, maximal exercise. The alanine-glucose cycle is important in short-term exercise, however, as a means of gluconeogenesis and nitrogenous waste removal (Henrikkson, 1991). The potential of the alanine-glucose cycle in decreasing lactate buildup in exercising muscle was postulated by Felig and Wahren (1971b) when they estimated that conversion of pyruvate to alanine occurs at 35-60% of the lactate formation rate in human leg muscle undergoing strenuous, submaximal exercise. Christophe et al. (1971) determined that exercise had no effect on plasma alanine or BCAA concentrations, but their sampling method involved peripheral blood collection after decapitation and their rat subjects were varied in their physical fitness abilities and body compositions. Christophe's conclusions, therefore, are questionable.

There seems to be significant differences between trained and untrained individuals in metabolic and hormonal responses to exercise (Bloom et al., 1976). In trained men, glucose, glycerol and free fatty acids in plasma were higher, while, lactate, pyruvate, alanine and catecholamines in plasma were lower during exercise than in plasma from untrained men. Resting BCAA concentrations and post-exercise alanine concentrations were higher in trained athletes (Einspahr and Tharp, 1989). Knowing BCAA are precursors for alanine production, it was postulated that the higher post-exercise alanine concentrations in endurance-trained athletes may develop to accommodate metabolic

demands of exercise such as acidosis and ammonia accumulation. When comparing the relationship between glucose and alanine metabolism in Japanese athletes, it was found that the increase in plasma alanine is the same between trained and untrained men during exercise, but the athletes had a higher plasma glucose concentration and lower circulating lactate during exercise than did untrained men. This difference may be attributed to enhanced alanine-glucose cycle activity in trained subjects. In trained rats, ratios of BCAA to their branched-chain keto acids were dramatically lowered by exercise (Ji et al., 1987), indicating increased conversion of the BCAA to their alpha-keto form, thus increasing the supply of substrate for the alanine-glucose cycle.

Alanine formation is not limited to exercise, but occurs in any hypoxic/anoxic situation (Dohm et al., 1985) even in cold-blooded animals (Carlsson and Gaede, 1986; Lallier and Walsh, 1992; Meinardus-Hager and Gade, 1986) where the pathway is speculated to be similar to mammalian alanine-glucose cycling between skeletal muscle and liver utilizing GPT and glutamate dehydrogenase. Alanine also increases in femoral blood in patients with peripheral arterial occlusive disease whose affected muscles depend on anaerobic energy production to a larger degree than do unaffected people (Rexroth et al., 1989). Thus, alanine formation is correlated with anaerobic conditions, which could potentially result in lactate production.

Effect of diet on the alanine-glucose cycle

In the postabsorptive state, skeletal muscle is the main source of plasma alanine and lactate, although diet can affect substrates and enzyme activities that regulate flux rates through the alanine-glucose cycle (Consoli et al., 1990). As previously stated, de novo synthesis of alanine increases when protein intake is restricted and changes proportionately with dietary energy from carbohydrate (Yang et al., 1986). Protein supplementation in exercised humans has been associated with decreased lactate formation and increased GPT

and is thought to reflect increased transamination of pyruvate, resulting in decreased lactate accumulation (Vukovich et al., 1992). Dietary protein supplementation has been associated with decreased activity of the first of three reactions common to BCAA catabolism, which is the transaminase reaction that converts BCAA into their alpha-keto acids (Exton and Park, 1967). The same protein supplementation, however, increased activity of those enzymes that control the second and third common reactions in BCAA catabolism, which are the BCAA alpha-keto acid dehydrogenase and BCAA acyl-CoA thioester dehydrogenase.

In exercised humans, a low carbohydrate (3%), high fat (73%), high protein (24%) diet induces metabolic acidosis immediately pre-exercise (Greenhaff et al., 1988). This same diet caused lower plasma alanine and glutamine concentrations and lower blood lactate concentrations immediately prior to exercise, which may signify an increased removal of alanine, glutamine and lactate by the liver and, thus increased gluconeogenic potential. Evidently, the high protein, high fat diet decreases pre-exercise muscle buffering capacity. When men fed this diet were exercised, a 104% greater decrease in muscle pH occurred compared with results of another group of men who were fed a high carbohydrate, low fat, low protein diet. In addition, the high carbohydrate, low fat, low protein diet increased muscle glycogen content by 23% in men fed this diet and, when exercised, their muscle glutamine was 17% lower than concentrations in men fed the high fat, high protein diet.

Acid-base influence on gluconeogenic substrates

Acid-base balance can regulate alanine-related energy metabolism. Diet (Patience, 1989) and exercise can affect acid-base balance. Although acidosis is typically associated with the exercised state, alkalosis from ammonia production does occur simultaneously. Ammonia production within skeletal muscle occurs via the purine nucleotide cycle

(Goodman and Lowenstein, 1977; Lowenstein and Goodman, 1978; Graham and MacLean, 1992). Blood ammonia concentration is directly correlated with blood lactate concentrations (Itoh and Ohkuwa, 1991) because, with acidosis, waste nitrogen is diverted from the excretion of urea to ammonia (Cersosimo et al., 1986; Oliver and Bourke, 1975). The bicarbonate buffering system has been hypothesized to almost entirely neutralize the lactic acid produced from exercise (Beaver et al., 1986), but the ammonia produced may be cleared ultimately by the alanine-glucose cycle. Plasma alanine elevation is important in transporting ammonia and carbon skeletons out of muscle tissue in racehorses (Poso et al., 1987). This was concluded because plasma alanine remained elevated whereas lactate, pyruvate and glucose concentration decreased post-exercise. This concept is supported by a study in humans that showed that, during isometric contraction of the quadriceps femoris muscle, muscle ammonia, lactate, and alanine increased significantly (Katz et al., 1986). During exercise recovery, however, ammonia concentrations remained elevated whereas alanine increased and glutamate and lactate decreased. This substrate pattern can be explained by branched-chain amino acid metabolism that utilizes glutamate to produce alanine and produces ammonia as a by-product. It is hypothesized that increasing carbohydrate availability may suppress ammonia accumulation by decreasing the need for BCAA metabolism (Graham and MacLean, 1992).

Ammonia accumulation occurs only during strenuous exercise and seems to be of minor importance in regulating acid-base balance in body fluids during exercise (Katz et al., 1986); however, acid-base balance does seem to strongly influence alanine metabolism. Elevated ammonia concentration in human quadriceps femoris muscle caused a decrease in glutamate, an increase in alanine (Katz et al., 1986) and increased deamination of that alanine (Bhonensack and Fritz, 1991). At physiological concentrations, ammonia stimulated gluconeogenesis in perfused rat liver also (Fritz and Bohnensack, 1988).

Hyperthermia, also associated with exercise, results in increased plasma ammonia and glutamate concentrations as well as an uptake of glutamine and alanine by skeletal muscle, thus indicating a nitrogen-sparing effect (Jacob et al., 1989). There seems to be no increase in ammonia accumulation up to 50% VO2 max, but a threefold increase occurs up to maximal exertion (Babi et al., 1983). In Babi's study, ammonia increased concomitantly with lactate and blood glutamine and alanine rose linearly with power output. A linear regression has also been demonstrated between ammonia, lactate and alanine concentrations both at rest and during exercise (Eriksson et al., 1985). It was concluded that the ammonia formed during exercise is primarily from muscle and is used in the synthesis of glutamine and probably alanine. The alanine-glucose cycle would, indeed, unite activities of these metabolites and provide a nontoxic alternative to ammonia production (Felig and Wahren, 1976). As exercise work increases, ammonia and lactate production increases. The formation and release of ammonia provides additional nitrogen for alanine production. The augmented alanine production results in decreased lactate accumulation. Glutamine is important in removal of that ammonia and can also provide nitrogen for alanine production (Matsutaka et al., 1973).

Conditioning can affect lactate and ammonia metabolism. When male sprinters were compared to long-distance runners in a study that measured plasma ammonia concentrations at 50%-, 75%-, 100%- and supra-maximal heart rates, peak concentrations were greatest at supramaximal exertion in the sprinters, but only at maximal exertion with endurance runners (Itoh and Ohkuwa, 1990). Sprinters in this study produced higher ammonia concentrations than long-distance runners at the same exertion level also. Improvement in sprint performance in humans is accompanied by an increase in post-exercise muscle lactate, suggesting improved ability to produce and withstand a lower pH in trained athletes (Nevill et al., 1989). This capacity may be explained by the increased muscle buffering capacity that occurs with sprint training in humans (Sharp et al., 1986).

However, in conditioned horses run on a treadmill, blood lactate and plasma ammonia concentrations were significantly decreased post-exercise, when compared with that of the same horses tested previously in an unconditioned state (Miller and Lawrence, 1986). It was not clear if these measurements were taken immediately after exercise or after one hour of recovery. If samples were taken immediately post-exercise, then either the horses were not truly run at maximal exertion or horses respond differently than humans. If samples were taken one hour post-exercise, then the importance of improved metabolite clearance in conditioned horses becomes a factor. In this case, the alanine-glucose shuttle may be regarded as central to ammonia and lactate removal from exercising muscle because degree of acidosis can be a factor in stimulating the alanine-glucose cycle. Indeed, alanine and amino-N release by muscle does increase in acidosis in the dog (Fine, 1983). It seems that the accumulation of hydrogen ions caused by muscular work inhibits glycolysis at the reaction catalyzed by PFK (Sahlin et al., 1981) and may thus stimulate gluconeogenic cycles to maintain glucose homeostasis. Because the alanine-glucose cycle is also a nitrogen removal cycle (Felig and Wahren, 1975; Poso et al., 1987), the ammonia can be removed. Severe acidosis appears to be the stimulant, however, because stable, moderate acidosis and alkalosis has little effect on glucose and lactate kinetics and gluconeogenesis from lactate, at least in normal and diabetic dogs (Hetenyi et al., 1987).

Thermodilution method of blood flow determination

Blood flow determination is required in many research and clinical settings. Although several methods are available, indicator dilution methods of determining blood flow have been widely used. This technique involves injecting a known amount of indicator into a vessel and determining the indicator concentration in timed serial samples collected a distance away. Common indicator choices such as dye (Wahren, 1966; Rowell et al., 1964; Zierler, 1961; Andres et al., 1953) or radioiodinated human serum albumin

(Hobbs et al., 1962) were limiting because of indicator recirculation that made repeated determinations difficult, if not impossible. Para-amino hippuric acid is an endogenous indicator that has been successfully used, but a constant infusion is needed (Katz and Bergman, 1969; Roe et al., 1966). The search for an endogenous indicator that would not recirculate and could be injected as a bolus led to the thermodilution technique first described in determination of cardiac output in 1954 by Fegler. This method requires saline to be injected intravenously at a temperature different from body temperature. The temperature difference can be recorded by a thermistor previously placed in the blood stream. Blood flow is then inversely proportional to the area under the thermodilution curve.

In 1960, local blood flow by thermodilution was described by Fronek and Ganz and was later applied to the femoral artery of man (Ganz et al., 1964). Thermal indicators chosen were either 5 % glucose or physiological saline at 18-22 degrees C. The technique was further modified in 1985 when ice-cold physiological saline was used as the thermal indicator to determine cardiac output in dogs (Pendergast et al., 1985). The thermodilution method has advantages over other methods of blood flow determination in that measurements can be repeated 3-4 times per minute and can be performed at rest and during exercise. This technique has since been used in conscious humans to determine leg blood flow (Jorfeldt and Wahren, 1971; Hlavova et al., 1965), in conscious dogs to determine cardiac output (Pendergast et al., 1985) and in unanesthetized rabbits to determine portal and renal blood flow (White et al., 1967). Recent accounts of blood flow determinations in dogs were performed under anesthesia using a variety of techniques, but each had drawbacks. The microsphere technique requires whole muscle removal and, therefore is unrepeatable (Musch, 1988). Blood flow determination using an electromagnetic flowmeter typically requires a vessel to be cuffed and, therefore impedes physiological flow (Ballard et al., 1989).

Most hindleg blood flow determinations in dogs have been measured in the femoral artery or vein rather than the intra-abdominal external iliac vessels because of ease of accessibility (Hobbs et al., 1962), even though determination of blood flow in the external iliac vessels is more representative of entire hindleg flow (Evans and Christiansen, 1979). External iliac flow has been accomplished by using a thermostromular in conscious dogs (Baldes et al., 1941; Linton et al., 1941). A thermostromular is a resistor that encompasses the vessel, heats the blood and records temperature change. The method is similar in principle to thermodilution; however, the resistor can restrict vessel diameter. Reported flows of 4.8 (Baldes et al., 1941) and 12.0 ml·min⁻¹·kg⁻¹ body weight (Linton et al., 1941) are reported in anesthetized dogs with this method. One report of thermostromuhr determination of external iliac arterial flow in a conscious dog indicated a flow of 100-200 ml/min, considered low by the authors, although a body weight was not given (Linton et al., 1941). The dog was given 1/2 grain of morphine to calm him down during the procedure, which most likely contributed to the low flow. Fluctuations in blood flow can occur because of emotion (Linton et al., 1941) or vascular reaction to catheterization (Cori et al., 1935), further complicating attempts at blood flow determination in conscious animals.

Hindleg blood flow has been determined with an electromagnetic flowmeter in the left, femoral artery and vein of seven anesthetized greyhounds and averaged 18.5 ± 5.0 ml·min⁻¹·100g⁻¹of hindleg tissue (Ballard et al., 1989). The only other report of canine (non-greyhound) hindleg flow using an electromagnetic flowmeter listed flows of 4.0- and 4.5-ml·min⁻¹·kg⁻¹ body weight. A body weight of 27 kg was associated with the rate of 4.0-ml·min⁻¹·kg⁻¹ body weight. If one assumes a non-greyhound hindleg is 5% of bodyweight, calculated from weight tables in the literature (Hobbs et al., 1962), a flow of 7 ml·min⁻¹·100g⁻¹ hindleg tissue can be calculated. Interestingly, although bone weight and volume increase with regular strenuous exercise in rats (Saville and Whyte, 1969) and

would, therefore, be expected to do so in dogs, the proportion of greyhound bone to live weight is not different than other more sedate dog breeds (Gunn, 1980b). Adult greyhounds possess more hindlimb muscle mass than do other breeds of adult dogs (Gunn, 1980; Gunn, 1980b), which may contribute to the elevated hindleg blood flow rates reported in that breed. The higher blood flows reported in greyhounds may be a result of breed difference. Adult greyhounds are hemodynamically different, almost hypertensive, and possess lower peripheral resistance compared to mongrel counterparts (Cox et al., 1976).

PAPER 1. EFFECT OF DIET ON GLYCOGEN CONTENT AND ACTIVITIES OF PHOSPHOFRUCTOKINASE, CITRATE SYNTHASE, AND GLUTAMATE-PYRUVATE TRANSAMINASE IN GREYHOUND SKELETAL MUSCLE.

Effect of Diet on Glycogen Content and Activities of Phosphofructokinase, Citrate Synthase, and Glutamate-Pyruvate Transaminase in Greyhound Skeletal Muscle.

Jennifer E. Baumhover¹,^a, DVM, MS; Richard L. Engen², PhD; Donald C. Beitz³, PhD; and Rick L. Sharp⁴, PhD.

¹Merck Research Laboratories, Branchburg Farm, 203 River Rd., Somerville, New Jersey
 ²Department of Veterinary Physiology and Pharmacology, College of Veterinary Medicine,
 Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa;

³Department of Animal Science, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa; ⁴Department of Physical Education, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa

^aAuthor to whom correspondence should be sent

ABSTRACT

The effect of diets on energy related compounds in skeletal muscle was examined in 15 adult, exercised greyhounds. Group 1 was fed a daily diet comprised of 75:25 (w:w) raw beef and a corn-soy base dry food that contained 1960 kcal, 169 g protein, and 96 g fat. Group 2 was fed a daily diet of 100% corn-soy base dry food that contained 1925 kcal, 139 g protein, and 57 g fat. Group 1 diet was significantly higher in protein and fat than the Group 2 diet. Exercise consisted of one 5/16 mile sprint around a track twice a week. Glycogen content and enzyme activities of phosphofructokinase, citrate synthase, and glutamate-pyruvate transaminase were examined at 0, 8, and 16 weeks in resting biceps femoris muscle. Citrate synthase activity in corn-soy fed dogs was significantly elevated at 8 weeks and was still elevated at 16 weeks (P ≤ 0.06). Activities measured were $29.1 \pm 4.2 \mu \text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt at 0 weeks, $36.1 \pm 5.8 \mu \text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt at 8 weeks, and $34.2 \pm 4.4 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt at 16 weeks. Comparable values in the meat-mix fed dogs were $27.8 \pm 7.3 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt at 0 weeks, $27.1 \pm 4.6 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot$ min⁻¹ • g⁻¹ wwt at 8 weeks, and $26.5 \pm 6.4 \mu \text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt at 16 weeks. No other parameters were significantly different within or between diet groups. A corn-soy base diet enhanced oxidative potential in greyhound skeletal muscle as evidenced by an increase in activity of citrate synthase, but did not alter glycolytic potential.

INTRODUCTION

Raw beef has been an integral part of the racing greyhounds diet throughout the history of the breed.^{1,2} The importance of raw beef to greyhound performance is advocated by trainers, but questioned by nutritionists. Recent studies have shown that dietary raw beef causes an increase in greyhound packed cell volume, red blood cell count, and hemoglobin content³ when compared to similar measurements in greyhounds fed a corn-soy-based diet. This increase is due to dehydration rather than a hematinic effect⁴.

The hypothesis that diet can affect the fate of pyruvate in muscle was addressed. Specifically questioned was whether dietary raw beef provides a preferential energy substrate to greyhound muscle. Greyhound hindleg skeletal muscle is 85 - 100% fast-twich fibers. 5,6 Whether those fibers are strictly glycolytic or actually oxidative- glycolytic is controversial. 5-8 It has been postulated that diet can affect muscle metabolism. 9-11 A low carbohydrate diet increases CS activity in both heart and soleus muscle of rats. 12

To test the hypothesis that dietary raw beef enhances skeletal muscle energy production more than a corn-soy base diet, greyhounds were fed these diets and skeletal muscle activity of key energy producing enzymes and substrate content was compared. For this reason, phosphofructokinase (PFK) activity was measured as a marker for glycolytic capacity because it is the rate-limiting enzyme of glycolysis. Citrate synthase (CS) activity was measured as a marker for oxidative capacity because its activity closely correlates with maximum oxygen consumption of tissues and increases in response to endurance exercise training. ¹³ Glycogen content was measured to determine if either diet altered carbohydrate availability.

Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) activity was measured as a marker of muscle ability to withstand high intensity exercise. GPT activity reflects muscle's capacity to dispose of excess pyruvate while producing less lactate, regenerating NAD+, and

perhaps minimizing ammonia accumulation.¹⁴ Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase activity controls the transamination of pyruvate within muscle to alanine. Alanine release from muscle increases with exercise^{15,16} and protein supplementation⁹. The increase in alanine has been estimated to be 35-60% of the lactate production.¹⁵ The fact that GPT activity, and not lactate dehydrogenase activity, is increased in endurance trained muscle would suggest the possibility that alanine is produced as an alternative to lactate production thus reducing acidosis.¹⁶ Diet alone, can increase GPT activity, as well.⁹

The objective of the study was to determine if the raw-meat mixed diet could alter activity of key enzymes involved in energy production. If the raw meat-mix diet could increase PFK activity, CS activity, and/or GPT activity, then training-like performance improvements may result.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A study which incorporated diets and a training regimen that simulated field conditions was designed. Fifteen, 2-5 year old, male and female greyhounds were randomly divided into two diet groups. Dog body weights were approximately 30-40 kg. All dogs were previously track trained, most within 3-4 months of this study. One female dog, however, was 7 years old and had not been formally trained for one year prior to this study. A more uniform distribution of sex, weight and age among dogs used in this study was not possible because of limited availability of greyhounds. Dogs were housed outside in 50-foot-long pens for the duration of the study. To acclimate dogs to surroundings and maintenance-training protocol, all dogs were fed a control cereal diet^a that was different from test diets, and exercised at the track used in this study, for at least one month before start of study.

Group 1 contained 7 dogs (4 females and 3 males) which were fed a 75:25 (w:w) raw beef and corn-soy base dry food diet. Group 2 contained 8 dogs (5 females and 3 males) fed a 100% corn-soy base dry food diet. Composition of each diet is shown in Table 1. The 800 g meat-mix diet contained 1960 kcal with protein, fat and carbohydrate contributing approximately 35, 44 and 21% of kcal, respectively. The corn-soy diet weighed approximately 500 g and contained 1945 kcal with protein, fat and carbohydrate contributing 28, 27 and 45% of kcal, respectively. The disparity in diet composition between groups was unavoidable since the funding source required actual diets used by trainers. All dogs were fed one meal daily at approximately 10 to 12.a.m. in the morning. The volume of corn-soy base dry food was the most a greyhound would consume in a single meal. Water was given ad libitum.

Exercise was similar to race length and field training procedures. Two mornings per week from 8-10 a.m. (Mondays and Thursdays or Tuesdays and Fridays) dogs were

transported 20 miles in a trailer to and from a practice track where they were exercised. On three separate occasions, inclement weather forced all dogs to be exercised only one day per week. Once at the track, two or three dogs at a time were placed in mechanically-gated starting boxes that opened simultaneously. The dogs chased an electronic lure around the 1/4 mile track so that a total distance of 5/16 mile (.52 km) was run. Because of the dogs' willingness to run it was assumed that maximal speed was attained.

Procedures for sample collection were performed on fully conscious dogs lying in left lateral recumbency on a surgical table. A heating pad set on the lowest heat level was placed between dog and table and a small pillow was provided for head support. Restraint consisted of the animal handler gently laying a hand on the greyhound's chest and occassionally rubbing the thorax. All dogs were acclimated in this position for approximately 15 minutes before any procedure was performed.

Approximately 25 mg of resting muscle was taken from the biceps femoris muscle of each dog at 0, 8, and 16 weeks using a 6 mm biopsy needle using a method described by Bergstrom. ¹⁷ Lidocaine[®], a local anesthetic, was used prior to skin incision. ^c Biopsies were analyzed fluorometrically for PFK activity using the technique described by Mansour et al. ¹⁸ and for glycogen content using a method described by Passoneau and Lauderdale ¹⁹. Biopsies were also analyzed spectrophotometrically for CS activity using the technique by Srere²⁰ and for GPT activity using the method described by Mole et al. ¹⁶.

The statistical method used was a two-way ANOVA for repeated measures (Diet x Week) followed by post-hoc analysis (Scheffe) when a significant F ratio ($P \le 0.05$) was obtained.²¹

RESULTS

There was a significant difference in CS activity at 8 weeks when comparing the 100% corn-soy fed dogs (group $2 = 36.1 \pm 5.8 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt) to the meat-mix fed dogs (group $1 = 27.1 \pm 4.6 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt). The dogs fed the corn-soy diet had a significantly (P \leq 0.05) elevated CS activity at this time point. At 16 weeks CS activity was still elevated (P \leq 0.06) for the corn-soy fed dogs ($34.2 \pm 4.4 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt) when compared to the meat-mix fed dogs ($26.5 \pm 6.4 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt).

There were no significant differences for any other parameter measured. Glutamate-pyruvate transaminase activity (Table 2) was remarkably similar between diet groups and time periods, although the lowest activities were measured at the 16 week sample. Phosphofructokinase activity (37.6 \pm 6.2 μ mol·min⁻¹·g⁻¹wwt) was remarkably similar between diet groups and sampling periods (Table 3). Glycogen content was not different for any diet group or sampling period. There was a trend over time, however, in glycogen content of the meat-mix fed dogs. Those dogs fed the meat-mix diet had the lowest glycogen concentration (57.5 \pm 9.9 μ mol glycosly unit • g⁻¹) at the 8 week sampling period compared to other sampling periods (65.9 \pm 3.6 μ mol glycosly unit • g⁻¹).

Body weights were remarkably consistent throughout the 16 week study (Table 4). Although there was a slight difference between diet groups at the begining of the study $(28.3 \pm 2.7 \text{ kg}, \text{meat-mix diet}; 31.4 \pm 4.9 \text{ kg}, \text{corn-soy diet})$, the difference was consistent throughout the study. Within diet groups, however, there was no difference in body weights over the 16 week study.

DISCUSSION

The hypothesis that diet could enhance cellular potential for energy metabolism in trained dogs, as measured by substrate and enzyme activities, was examined. Oxidative potential was examined by measuring the marker for oxidative metabolism. Glycolytic potential was examined by measuring the substrate concentration and rate-limiting enzyme activity for glycolysis.

Greyhounds fed a 100% corn-soy base diet had significantly increased CS activity in biceps femoris muscle when compared to greyhounds fed a raw-meat mix diet at the 8 week sample. Greyhounds have higher levels of CS activity in gluteus medius and semitendinosus muscles than do crossbreds.⁵ Earlier research has shown large increases in muscle citric acid cycle enzyme activities as a consequence of prolonged endurance training.¹⁵ In the present study, there was no increase in CS activity in the meat-fed group. Because all dogs were exercised identically, two explanations of the data are possible. Either the exercise regimen was sufficient to elicit a functional increase in all dogs, but meat-feeding interfered with the expected increase in CS activity in the meat - fed dogs, or the exercise was not adequate to elicit a functional adaptation in either group, and the corn-soy diet, itself, increased CS activity in those dogs fed the dry diet. Because the exercise regimen in the present study would not qualify as endurance training, and thus cause a functional increase in CS activity,²²⁻²⁵ the latter possibility that a corn-soy diet increased CS activity is favored.

Increased activity of CS may indicate increased capacity for oxidative metabolism and could be extrapolated to mean oxidative capacity of greyhound skeletal muscle increased with a corn-soy diet. This enzyme induction within skeletal muscle most likely occurs in response to an increased need for ATP.²⁵ Citrate synthase synthesis is potentiated by ADP and inhibited by ATP.²⁶ Skeletal muscle in a glucose deprived state is

characterized by high ADP and low ATP concentrations. It may be possible that fatty acid metabolism within the skeletal muscle might increase resulting in an accumulation of acetyl-CoA available for oxidation in the citric acid cycle. 14 An increase in CS activity might be expected in an animal oxidizing fatty acids because acetyl-CoA and oxaloacetic acid are substrates for citrate formation. Increased activity of this reaction would provide fuel for the citric acid cycle. Such a sequential change in muscle enzyme activity was shown by Pette et al. when intermittent long term stimulation of rabbit fast-twitch muscle caused large initial increases in enzymes of fatty acid activation followed later by increases in CS and enzymes involved in fatty acid oxidation.²⁷ There is a positive correlation between higher oxidative capacity and increased fatty acid oxidation. It has been shown that greyhounds have a higher activity of 3-hydroxyacyl CoA dehydrogenase, the enzyme marker for fatty acid metabolism, than man eventhough greyhound body fat composition is considerably lower than man. 13 Although a high fat diet can increase CS activity in some rats 28, other rats²⁹ and trained men³⁰ do not show higher CS activity when fed a high fat diet. Although both diets in this study had similar caloric content the corn-soy base diet had 40% less fat by weight than the meat-mix diet. Body weights were consistent throughout the study with the exception of one meat-mix fed dog indicating caloric content and protein level were adequate. Dietary fat content may not be the stimulus to increased CS activity in greyhounds fed the corn-soy diet. Dogs that were fed the higher fat, meat diet in the present study did not have an increased CS activity. Perhaps greyhounds fed the corn-soy diet were more active in their 50-foot-long pens than the meat-mix fed dogs. If the cornsoy diet was less satisfying or palatable the dogs fed this diet may have moved around the outdoor pen more to seek more appealing food. The corn-soy diet was fed to dogs in portions that were 300 g less per day than the meat-mix diet portions. It is possible that the dogs fed the corn-soy diet felt less full than the meat-mix fed dogs and were, therefore, more active. The increased CS activity then might be due to an exercise effect rather than a

true dietary effect. Whether increased activity of CS is advantageous to a sprinting greyhound has yet to be determined, but it is possible that the corn-soy diet optimizes physical conditions that favor activity.

Glycolytic capacity in greyhound skeletal muscle was evaluated by measuring glycogen, the preferred substrate of anaerobic metabolism, and PFK activity, the rate-limiting enzyme activity of glycolysis. Since diet and sampling period did not affect these levels, it was concluded that the diets used in this study did not alter glycolytic potential of greyhound skeletal muscle.

Muscle GPT activity was not different between diet groups or sampling period and, therefore, may indicate that alanine production would not be expected to be different between diets. Muscle alanine concentration is elevated with exercise ¹⁶, and acidosis ³¹ and postexertionally with protein supplementation. ⁹ The possibility of an immediate post-exercise or post prandial enzyme activity difference between diets used in this study cannot be ruled out.

Reported values for greyhound glycogen, PFK, GPT, and CS activities are sparse and varied. The two reports which cited values measured in this study used measurement techniques different from each other and some were different from those used in this study, therefore direct comparison of data is difficult. For example, the present study reported glycogen as $65.9 \pm 3.6 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ glucosyl units, however, one report expressed glycogen concentration as 33 μ mol \cdot g⁻¹ of muscle (determined from graph)⁵ and the other study reported glycogen phosphorylase activity as $130 \pm 11 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ dry wt³². The value for greyhound GPT in the literature, $56 \pm 6 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ dry wt, is comparable to the measurement of $13.6 \pm 3.2 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt reported in this study.³² Typically, dry weight determinations of a compound within greyhound skeletal muscle are about fourfold higher than wet weight determinations in the same muscle (unpublished data). However, this same reference used the identical technique used in the present study

to determine CS activity, but the value reported, $19 \pm 2 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ dry wt, is lower than the value presented in the present study, $27.8 \pm 7.3 \,\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{min}^{-1} \cdot \text{g}^{-1}$ wwt. More studies are needed to verify accurate values.

In conclusion, a raw meat-mixed diet fed to exercised greyhounds did not enhance glycolytic or oxidative energy production. On the contrary, it appeared that the 100% cornsoy base diet may have increased oxidative potential in greyhound skeletal muscle as indicated by the significantly elevated CS activity in those dogs fed a 100% corn-soy base diet. This increase in CS activity may be related to increased physical activity levels in dogs fed the corn-soy diet and may indicate that the corn-soy diet optimizes physical conditions that favor activity. The traditional meat-mixed diet does not provide greyhounds with an advantage in terms of oxidative or glycolytic capacity. Use of this diet, therefore cannot be supported on this basis. Whether dogs fed a meat-mixed diet perform better in competition was not addressed in this study, but the lack of significant effects on either oxidative or glycolytic potential argues against a performance advantage as a result of a meat-mixed diet.

FOOTNOTES

 $^{\rm a}$ K-9 Maintenance, Science Diet $^{\rm (B)}$; Hill's Pet Products, Division of Colgate-Palmolive Co., PO Box 148, Topeka, KS.

^bPurina Hi-Pro[®], Ralston-Purina Co., 1 Checkerboard Square, St. Louis, MO; corn soy ratio

^cLidocaine HCl, Norden Laboratories, Lincoln, NE

REFERENCES

- 1. Lassen ED, Craig AM, Blythe LL. 1986. Effects of racing on hematologic and serum biochemical values in greyhounds. J Am Vet Assoc. 188(1): 1299-1303.
- 2. Konke JR.1983. Nutrition of the racing greyhound. Pages 681-718 in Proc. Refresher Course on Greyhounds 64. Univ. of Sydney, Australia.
- 3. Drisko JE. 1988. Influence of diet on blood parameters in young greyhounds. M.S. Thesis. Iowa State University.
- 4. Engen RL, Baumhover JE. 1992. Alterations in body fluid balance and hematology of greyhounds produced by dietary raw meat. (Submitted)
- 5. Guy PS, Snow DH. 1981. Skeletal muscle fibre composition in the dog and its relationship to athletic ability. Res Vet Science. 31(2): 244-248.
- 6. Gunn HM. 1978. Differences in the histochemical properties of skeletal muscles of different breeds of dogs and horses. J Anat. 127(3): 615-634.
- 7. Gunn HM. 1975. Adaptations of skeletal muscle that favour athletic ability. New Zealand Veterinary J. 23(11): 249-254.
- 8. Taylor RA. 1988. Metabolic and physiologic effects of athletic competition in the greyhound. Companion Animal Practice. 2(8): 7-11.
- 9. Vukovich MD, RL Sharp, DS King, K Kershishnik. 1992. The effect of protein supplementation on lactate accumulation during submaximal and maximal exercise. Inter J Sports Nutrition 2: 307-316.
- 10. Kronfeld DS. 1973. Diet and the performance of racing sled dogs. JAVMA 162: 470-473.
- 11. Hammel EP, DS Kronfeld, VK Ganjam, HR Dunlop. 1977. Metabolic responses to exhaustive exercise in racing sled dogs fed diets containing medium, low, or zero carbohydrate. Am J Clin Nutr 30: 409-418.
- 12. Haddad F, KM Baldwin, GS Morris. 1990. Dietary effects on cardiac metabolic properties in rodents. J Mol Cell Cardiol 22: 353-359.
- Holloszy JO, LB Oscal, IJ Don, PA Mole.1970. Mitochondrial citric acid cycle and related enzymes, adaptive response to exercise. Biophys Res Comm 40: 1368-1373.
- 14. Orten JM, OW Neuhaus, eds. 1975. Human Biochemistry, 9th ed. CV Mosby Co, Saint Louis, MO.
- 15. Felig P, J Wahren. 1971. Interrelationship between amino acid and carbohydrate metabolism during exercise: the glucose alanine cycle. Pages 205-214 in B Pernow and B Saltin, eds. *Muscle Metabolsim During Exercise*. Plenum, New York.

- Mole PA, Baldwin KM, Terjung RL, Holloszy JO. 1973. Enzymatic pathways of pyruvate metabolism in skeletal muscle: adaptations to exercise. Am J Physiol. 224(1): 50-54.
- 17. Bergstrom J. 1975. Percutaneous needle biopsy of skeletal muscle in physiological and clinical research. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 35: 609-616.
- 18. Mansour TE, N Wakid, HM Sprouse. 1966. Studies on heart phosphofructokinase. J Biol Chem 241: 1512-1521.
- 19. Passonneau JV, VR Lauderdale. 1974. A comparison of three methods of glycogen measurement in tissues. Anal Biochem. 60: 405-412.
- 20. Srere PA.1969. Citrate synthase. Methods of Enzymology. 13: 3-10.
- 21. Steele RGD, JH Torrie, eds. 1980. Pages 183-184 in *Principles and Procedures of Statistics, a Biometrical Approach*, 2nd edition. McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- 22. Hodgson DR, RJ Rose. 1987. Effects of a nine month endurance training programme on muscle composition in the horse. Vet Record 121: 271-274.
- 23. Hodgson DR, RJ Rose, J Dimauro, JR Allen. 1985. Effects of training on muscle composition in horses. Am J Vet Res 47(1): 12-15.
- 24. Guy PS, DH Snow. 1977. The effect of training and detraining on muscle composition in the horse. J Physiol 269: 33-51.
- 25. Holloszy J. 1967. Biochemical Adaptations in muscle. Effects of exercise on mitochondrial oxygen uptake and respiratory enzyme activity in skeletal muscle. J Biol Chem 242(9): 2278-2282.
- 26. Atkinson DE. 1968. Citrate and the citrate cycle in the regulation of energy metabolsim. In: Metabolic Roles of Citrate, ed. TW Goodwin. New York: Academic: 23-39.
- 27. Pette D, ME Smith, HW Staudte, G Vrbova. 1973. Effects of long-term electrical stimulation on some contractile and metabolic characteristics of fast rabbit muscles. Pflugers Arch 338: 257-272.
- 28. Miller WC, GR Bryce, RK Conlee. 1984. Adaptations to a high fat diet that increase exercise endurance in male rats. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exercise Physiol 56(1): 78-83.
- 29. Dohm GL, RL Huston, EW Askew, HL Fleshood. 1973. Effects of exercise, training, and diet on muscle citric acid cycle enzyme activity. Can J Biochem 51: 849-854.
- 30. Kiens B, B Essen-Gustavsson, P Gad, H Lithell. 1987. Lipoprotein lipase activity and intramuscular triglyceride stores after long-term high-fat and high-carbohydrate diets in physically trained men. Clin Physiol 7(1): 1-10.

- 31. Pardridge WM, MB Davidson. 1979. Alanine metabolism in skeletal muscle in tissue culture. Biochim Biophys Acta 585: 34-42.
- 32. Rose RJ, MS Bloomberg. 1989. Responses to sprint exercise in the greyhound: effects on haematology, serum biochemistry and muscle meatabolites. Res Vet Science 47: 212-218.

Table 1. Composition of daily diets fed to greyhounds

Parameter	Group 1 = Meat-Mix Diet ^a		Group 2 = Corn-Soy Diet ^b	
	%c	g	%	g
Protein Fat Fiber Nitrogen Free	21.1 12.0 1.5 13.1	169 96 12 105	27.8 11.4 2.2 43.9	139 57 11 219
Extract Water Phosphorus Calcium	49.7 0.4 0.4	398 2.9 3.4	8.7 0.9 1.3	43 4.3 6.4

^aMeat-mix diet = 75% raw beef: 25% Purina Hi-Pro[®] (w:w).

^bCorn-soy diet = 100% Purina Hi-Pro[®].

^cPercentage of diet, by weight, on a dry-matter basis.

Table 2. Effect of diet on citrate synthase (CS) and glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) activities in resting biceps femoris muscle of trained greyhounds

Enzyme	Sample (weeks)	Meat-Mix Diet ^a (n)	Corn-Soy Diet ^b (n)
CS	0	$27.8 \pm 7.3(5)^{d}$	$29.1 \pm 4.2(7)$
(μmol • min ⁻¹ • g ⁻¹ wwt ^c)	8	$27.1 \pm 4.6^*(7)$	$36.1 \pm 5.6^*(8)$
	16	$26.5 \pm 6.4(7)$	$34.2 \pm 4.4(8)$
GPT	0	$13.6 \pm 3.2(5)$	$12.9 \pm 2.9(7)$
(μmol • min ⁻¹ • g ⁻¹ wwt)	8	$12.8 \pm 2.2(7)$	$13.8 \pm 2.9(8)$
	16	$10.6 \pm 3.3(7)$	$10.2 \pm 2.6(8)$

^{*}Significantly different between diet groups at this time point ($P \le 0.05$).

^aMeat-mix diet = 75% raw beef: 25% Purina Hi-Pro[®](w:w).

bCorn-soy diet = 100% Purina Hi-Pro.®

^cWwt represents wet weight of muscle tissue.

dValues are means \pm SD; the (n) represents number of dogs.

Table 3. Effect of diet on phosphofructokinase (PFK)activity and glycogen content in biceps femoris muscle of trained greyhounds

Parameter	Sample (weeks)	Meat-Mix Diet ^a (n)	Corn-Soy Diet ^b (n)
PFK (μmol • min ⁻¹ • g ⁻¹ wwt ^c)	0	$37.6 \pm 6.2(6)^{d}$	$36.1 \pm 6.7(7)$
(μmoi • min · • g · wwt)	8	$34.4 \pm 7.2(7)$	$38.6 \pm 4.9(7)$
	16	$36.2 \pm 3.0(7)$	$36.1 \pm 6.7(8)$
Glycogen	0	$65.9 \pm 3.6(5)$	$64.7 \pm 8.9(7)$
(μmol glycosyl units • g ⁻¹)	8	$57.5 \pm 9.9(7)$	$67.5 \pm 8.5(7)$
	16	$62.8 \pm 7.5(7)$	$65.0 \pm 5.8(8)$

^aMeat-mix diet = 75% raw beef: 25% Purina Hi-Pro[®] (w:w).

^bCorn-soy diet = 100% Purina Hi-Pro[®].

cWwt represents wet weight of muscle tissue.

dValues are means \pm SD; the (n) represents number of dogs.

Table 4. Body weights of greyhounds (kg) pooled for diet at 0, 8 and 16 weeks

<u> </u>	Length of exercise period			
Diet	0 weeks	8 weeks	16 weeks	
Meat-mix diet (7) ^a	28.3 ± 2.7^{b}	28.8 ± 3.2	28.4 ± 2.6	
Corn-soy base diet (8)	31.4 ± 4.9	30.5 ± 4.2	31.5 ± 4.5	

^aNumber in parentheses is number of dogs.

 $b_{\text{Mean}} \pm SD.$

PAPER 2. THERMODILUTION METHOD OF BLOOD FLOW DETERMINATION IN THE EXTERNAL ILIAC VEIN OF THE CONSCIOUS GREYHOUND

Thermodilution Method of Blood Flow Determination in the External Iliac Vein of the Conscious Greyhound

Jennifer E. Baumhover, ^{1a} DVM, MS; Richard L. Engen, ² PhD; Lyle Kesl, ² MS; Donald C. Beitz, ³ PhD; and Wolfgang Weber ⁴

ABSTRACT

The thermodilution technique was applied through a percutaneous approach to produce valid, reliable estimates of hindleg blood flow in the external iliac vein of 9 conscious, trained, adult greyhound dogs. The total flow through the external iliac vein averaged 595 ± 50 ml/min. This same total flow, when expressed on a dog-weight basis, was 19.5 ± 2.6 ml • min⁻¹ • kg⁻¹ body weight or, when expressed on a hindleg-weight basis, was 19.5 ± 3.4 ml • min⁻¹ • 100 g⁻¹ hindlimb tissue (195.0 ± 34.0 ml • min⁻¹ • kg⁻¹ hindlimb weight). These flows were higher than previously published results for canine hindlimb flows where femoral arterial flows were evaluated. The external iliac vein, which includes flow from the femoral vein and the deep femoral vein, more truly represents total hindleg blood flow than does flow measured in the femoral vein alone. Hindleg flow rates presented in this study, therefore, are more representative of actual hindleg blood flow than are values previously reported.

INTRODUCTION

Evaluation techniques to measure hindlimb blood flow have been addressed often in the literature. 1-8 Use of established methods to quantify this flow in conscious, non-surgically intervened dogs, however, has not been determined. Of the several procedures available, thermodilution seems the most promising for percutaneous, repeatable application in conscious dogs.

The technique is based on injecting ice-cold physiological saline into a vessel and measuring the temperature change recorded by a thermistor placed in that same vessel. Both arterial and venous flows can be determined with this method. The choice of which to use is dependent on protocol. Perhaps most important for venous flow validity is that arterial manipulation can cause immediate and drastic collateral circulation, which greatly decreases blood flow in the catheterized artery.7,10

Of the several veins available in the hindleg, the external iliac vein is ideal for assessment of total hindlimb blood flow. This intra-abdominal vein receives blood from the femoral vein, the deep femoral vein, and the pudendoepigastric trunk. 11,a The femoral vein drains most of the hindlimb musculature and has been the vessel of choice of others for determining hindlimb blood flow. 1,2,4-8 The deep femoral vein, however, drains the skin of the upper caudal thigh and the proximal hamstring musculature (biceps femoris, semitendinosus, and semimembranosus). 11 Therefore, the external iliac vein truly represents total blood flow from all major muscles of the hindlimb. A slight overestimation of hindleg flow may occur because the pudendoepigastric trunk, which drains adipose tissue inside the pelvic inlet and a portion of the rectus abdominus muscle, will be included in any blood flow measurement of the external iliac vein. This degree of error is less than the underestimation of flow assumed by eliminating the deep femoral venous contribution

altogether. The intra-abdominal location of the external iliac vein, however, has precluded any blood flow measurement attempts on conscious, non-surgically intervened dogs prior to development of the thermodilution technique. The purpose of this study was to present a percutaneous approach to and use of the thermodilution technique to determine total hindleg blood flow in the external iliac vein of the conscious greyhound.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Blood Flow Determination

Blood flow in the external iliac vein was determined for 9 trained greyhounds in a cross-over study examining a meat-mix diet vs. a dry, grain-based diet. Procedures were performed on fully conscious dogs lying in left lateral recumbency on a surgical table. A heating pad set on the lowest heat level was placed between dog and table and a small pillow was provided for head support. Restraint consisted of the animal handler gently laying a hand on the greyhound's chest and occassionally rubbing the thorax. All dogs were acclimated in this position for approximately 15 minutes before any procedure was performed. Blood flow rates were determined from an average of six measurements taken per dog within a 15 minute period.

The distal end of an Edslab® balloonless thermodilution catheter^b was marked with the length of the external iliac vein that had been predetermined from greyhound cadavers. This catheter, which contained a temperature-sensitive thermistor at its tip, was placed percutaneously into the left femoral vein at the inguinal canal by using the following technique. An 18 ga, 1 1/2 inch long, Cathlon IV® catheter^c was first placed into the femoral vein. The thermodilution catheter was threaded through this IV catheter into the femoral vein. The IV catheter then was removed over the thermodilution catheter, leaving the thermodilution catheter in place. The preplaced marks were then used as a guide to ensure thermistor placement in the external iliac vein.

The temperature indicator chosen was 0.5 ml of ice-cold physiological saline. The saline was injected into the femoral vein through a 20 ga IV catheter^e placed either 13.3, 15.2, or 17.0 cm up-stream (toward the patella) from the thermistor tip. Thermistor leads were interfaced with an analog-to-digital computer^d that recorded area of temperature

change. The area under the resulting thermodilution curve was indirectly proportional to the rate of blood flow.

Standardization of Thermodilution Catheters

Standard curves had to be established for each of 3 thermal probes used, at each distance the 0.5 ml indicator traversed to reach the probe. To prevent a plateaued thermodilution curve due to indicator speed exceeding blood flow at shorter distances, 13.3, 15.2, and 17 cm distances were used routinely throughout the experiment. Physiological flows ranging from 96 ml/min to 800 ml/min were assessed. A constant flow water pumpf attached to approximately 160 cm of 0.64 cm diameter latex tubing was used to simulate venous flow. The thermistor and injection catheters were introduced into the tubing in a manner identical to live animal preparation. Standard curves were determined from measurements of thermodilution curves produced in triplicate from each of the 3 flow rates tested at the specified injection to probe distance. Each standard curve, therefore, is a result of a minimum of 9 thermodilution curves. An X-Y planimeter was used to determine area under the curve. Regression lines for each catheter at both distances were calculated and used for subsequent blood flow determinations (Table 1). All attempts were made to use the same thermistor in the same dog for each sampling period.

Hindleg Volume

Hindleg volume was determined in order to establish blood flow/100 g hindleg tissue. Direct volume was determined by water displacement of the dismembered left leg after euthanasia at the end of the experiment. The leg was cut with a band-saw parallel to the vertebral column and perpendicular to the femur on a line that transected the top fourth of the femoral head. The leg was weighed before water displacement to determine density.

In addition, volume was determined indirectly by using the formula for cone volume: V = 1/3bh, where b equaled the cross-sectional area (πr^2) of the widest part of the

thigh and h equaled the distance from the femoral head to mid-lateral condyle to lateral process of the talus. Radius of the widest aspect of the thigh, measured while the living dog was standing, was calculated from a circumference measurement of the thigh applied to the circumference formula $2\pi r$.

An example of calculations used in this formula follows. Radius (r) can be calculated from the circumference measurement taken from the thigh and the formula for circumference (C), $C = 2\pi r$. If 50.8 cm = 6.28r, then r = 8.1 cm. From this, r can be utilized in the formula for area (A), $A = \pi r^2$, where $A = 3.14 \cdot 8.1$ cm². Therefore, A = 206 cm². Volume can then be determined by using the formula V = 1/3 b h, where b = 206 cm² (calculated) and h = 48.3 cm (measurement). Finally, volume = $(1/3) \cdot 206$ cm² · 48.3 cm, or 3317 cm³.

All values are presented as means ± standard deviations.

RESULTS

Standard Curves

Three catheters were used in blood flow determinations. Both the A and the B catheters were standardized for 2 different injection to thermistor distances. The C catheter was evaluated at one distance only. The correlation coefficient comparing the actual flow of warm water through the constant-flow water pump with the area produced under the thermodilution curve was greater than 0.92 in all cases (Table 1).

Blood Flow

Resting hindleg blood flow rates in greyhounds were higher than comparable blood flow rates reported for non-greyhound dog breeds. Greyhound resting blood flows were determined from the external iliac vein and had a mean (\pm SD) value of 595 \pm 50 ml • min⁻¹ total flow. This blood flow value can also be expressed as an average of 19.5 \pm 2.6 ml • min⁻¹ • kg⁻¹ body weight or 19.5 \pm 3.4 ml • min⁻¹ • 100 g⁻¹ hindleg tissue (Table 2). All blood flow values were averaged from a minimum of 6 flow determinations per dog.

Hindleg Volumes

Actual hindleg volume determinations averaged 2711 ± 308 ml. Calculated hindleg volume measurements averaged 2638 ± 314 ml. There was no significant difference between direct hindleg volume and indirect volume measurements (Table 3). A correlation coefficient of 0.83 demonstrates that the indirect method of determining volume closley approximates that determined by actual methods.

Density of greyhound hindlegs was determined by dividing the actual weight of each hindleg determined by scale measurement with the actual volume of the same hindleg as determined by water displacement of the dismembered leg. Mean density of greyhound hindlegs determined in this manner was 1.14 ± 0.04 g/ml.

DISCUSSION

Local thermodilution has been established as a valid method for determination of single vessel blood flow in humans.^{4,9} This study reported successful use of the thermodilution method, as determined by reproducibility of data, to determine external iliac vein blood flow in conscious greyhounds without surgical intervention. The external iliac vein was chosen to assess total hindlimb blood flow. Venous blood flow can be used instead of arterial blood flow to evaluate hindlimb blood flow. Arterial blood flow is assumed to equal venous blood flow in a limb fed and drained by a single vessel provided there is no edema development. The lower pressures in the venous system coupled with larger diameter vessels make venous blood flow determinations preferable to arterial flow determinations in conscious dogs. Hematoma development is minimal and cannot be disregarded when working with unanesthetized animals. A conscious dog will not tolerate 30 to 40 minutes of constant, heavy pressure applied to the catheter site as is necessary when an artery is catheterized. In addition, catheter impingement on flow is minimal with venapuncture because vessel radius is relatively large.

Values reported in this study for total hindleg blood flow in greyhounds were higher than previous flows presented in a literature review by Hobbs et al.(1962) that compared different methods of flow determination in the femoral artery of non-greyhound dog breeds that were under barbiturate anesthesia. Three accounts of canine external iliac artery flow determinations by using a thermostromuhr^{2,7} were also lower than flow results in the present study. A single report of anesthetized, surgically manipulated greyhounds indicated hindleg blood flow values similar to the present study.¹²

The higher hindleg flows in the present study could be attributed to several factors. Blood flow measurement in the external iliac vein should be higher than femoral vein flows in the same animal because the latter excludes flow from the deep femoral vein. Inclusion

of this vessel is necessary for assessing total hindleg flow. In addition, venous flow measurements may be higher and more accurate than comparable arterial flow measurements because arterial rerouting may occur in an artery when catheterized.^{3,4} Only one account of external iliac arterial flow determination in a conscious dog is reported and the flow of 100-200 ml/min could not be associated with body weight as none was indicated (Linton et al., 1941). The authors commented on this value as low, but, did not associate the 1/2 grain of morphine administered to calm the dog as a factor. Two reports of external iliac arterial flow determination in anesthetized dogs using a thermostromuhr indicated flows of 4.8 and 12.4 mls • min⁻¹ • kg⁻¹ body weight, which are lower than the comparable venous flows reported in this study.^{2,7} The thermodilution technique itself may provide higher, and perhaps more accurate, flow values than other methods of blood flow analysis. In humans where thermodilution was used to measure femoral artery flows, the resulting values were higher than values from other methods.^{1,4}

Genetically, the greyhound breed may have a higher hindleg blood flow than do other breeds of dogs. The only report of greyhound hindleg blood flow in the literature states a value of 18.5 ± 5.0 mls • min⁻¹ • 100 g⁻¹ gracilis muscle. ¹² The 7 anesthetized greyhounds used in that study were surgically manipulated so that the left gracilis muscle was vascularly isolated in a femoral artery and vein perfusion circuit. Both arterial and venous flows were determined by an electromagnetic flowmeter. Even though the animal preparation and flow measurement technique was vastly different from the present study, there was remarkable similarity in reported resting flows emphasizing that greyhounds may have genetically higher flows than other breeds of dogs. Additional evidence of genetic advantage in the greyhound breed is that greyhounds possess more hindlimb muscle mass per total body weight and have higher hindlimb flows/100 g hindlimb weight than do other canine breeds. ¹³ Table 3 shows greyhound left hindleg weight to be 10% of its body weight as determined from direct weighing of the dismembered left hindlegs. In non-

greyhound breeds of dogs, the single hindleg weight is only 5% of body weight. This percentage was calculated from the literature^{5,6}, by the author, by comparing the ratio of a dog's total hindleg blood flow to its body weight with the ratio of the same total hindleg blood flow to its hindleg weight. In non-greyhound breeds, a 1:20 ratio exists indicating a non-greyhound hindleg is 1/20th, or 5%, of its body weight. Therefore, total blood flow, in ml/min, through the external iliac vein of a greyhound would be 2-fold higher than total hindleg blood flow in a similarly sized non-greyhound dog because a greyhound hindleg weighs twice as much. That additional muscle tissue needs to be perfused. However, the external iliac blood flow per unit hindleg weight would not be different between greyhounds and other breeds unless greyhounds had a genetically higher blood flow per unit weight. Data from this study show such a genetic advantage. One hundred g of greyhound hindleg tissue receives 38% more blood flow than does 100 g of a nongreyhound breed's hindleg tissue. This increase in hindleg blood flow may actually be greater than 38% because of calculation errors based on increased bone weight in exercised animals. Rats that received regular strenuous exercise had heavier bones with greater volume. 14 Because bone has a lower perfusion need, but still contributes to the total hindleg weight, the actual blood flow to the muscle is probably higher than the calculated ratio, blood flow/100 g hindleg tissue, would indicate. Another indicator of muscle perfusion or drainage potential is the mean area of muscle supplied by a capillary. This area is remarkably similar between greyhounds and other breeds of dogs. 13 The increased blood flow in greyhounds, therefore, may be caused by higher mean arterial pressure and lower calculated peripheral resistance that is common to the greyhound breed. 15

Lastly, dogs used in this study were conscious, thus anesthetic cardiovascular depression was not a factor for greater hindleg flow rates measured in these greyhounds. Barbiturate anesthesia was used in most previous accounts of canine hindlimb flow. Because anesthesia may have decreased peripheral resistance and caused erroneously

elevated flows, those reported flows may have been even lower in the unanesthetized state, 2,4,6,7,9

The concern that epinephrine elevation due to apprehension in conscious dogs might contribute to higher flows is unwarranted. Circulating epinephrine concentrations high enough to increase systemic blood pressure cause a decrease in blood flow through the external iliac vein.³ The external iliac vein drains muscle, skin, and bone marrow of the entire hindlimb. Upon an epinephrine surge, the vasoconstriction of vessels in non-muscle tissue such as skin and splanchnia, compensates for the vasodilatation of vessels in muscle. The result of this skin and splanchnic blood pooling is an overall decrease in blood flowing through the external iliac vein. In addition, the greyhounds used in this study showed no signs of apprehension and most would lie on the table with eyes closed throughout the procedure. Data were collected over a 15 to 30 minute post-catheterization period when dogs were calm. Furthermore, the values reported in the present study were averaged from at least 6 determinations at 2 separate collection periods 6 weeks apart. External iliac vein flow values for individual dogs varied little from one measurement to another as shown by a typical collection range of 70 ml (544, 550, 590, 603, 614 ml recorded in dog 6).

An accurate mathematical estimation of hindleg volume was determined that closely predicted actual volume. Together with hindleg density of 1.14 ± 0.04 g/ml, these calculations can be used clinically or experimentally to easily assess accurate hindleg size and weight.

Based on these results, the thermodilution technique can be used percutaneously to accurately determine external iliac vein blood flow in the conscious greyhound. Because of breed variation, values reported in the present study represent total hindleg blood flow in the greyhound better than do previously reported canine values. In any breed, however,

the external iliac vessels should be used to evaluate total hindleg blood flow because these measurements include blood flow from the entire hindleg.

FOOTNOTES

^aNani Goshal, DVM, PhD. 1991. Personal communication. Iowa State University, Ames, IA 50010.

bBaxter International Inc., Edwards Divisions, Santa Ana, CA 92711-5686.

^cCathlon IV[®], Johnson and Johnson Company, Tampa, FL 33630.

 $^{
m d}$ Analog-to-digital computer program designed by Dr. Richard L. Engen, College of Veterinary Medicine, Iowa State University.

^eAngiocath[®], Deseret IV, Deseret Medical Inc., Becton Dickinson and Company, Sandy, UT 84070.

fHaake FJ, Haake Instruments Inc., 244 Saddle River Rd., Saddle Brook, NJ 07662.

gLasico Polar Compensating Planimeter, Lasico, 2451 Riverside Dr., Los Angeles, CA 90039.

REFERENCES

- 1. Agrifoglio G, GD Thorburn, EA Edwards. 1961. Measurement of blood flow in human lower extremity by indicator-dilution method. Surg Gynec & Obst 113: 641.
- 2. Baldes EJ, JF Herrick, HE Essex, FC Mann. 1941. Studies on peripheral blood flow. Am Heart J 21: 743.
- 3. Cori CF, RE Fisher, GT Cori. 1935. The effect of epinephrine on arterial and venous plasma sugar and blood flow in dogs and cats. Am J Phys 114(1): 53-68.
- 4. Ganz V, A Hlavova, A Fronek, J Linhart, I Prerovsky. 1964. Measurement of blood flow in the femoral artery in man at rest and during exercise by local thermodilution. Circulation 30: 86-89.
- 5. Hobbs JT, G Agrifoglio, EA Edwards. 1962. Measurement of femoral artery blood flow using the indicator-dilution method. J Surg Res 2(6): 386-395.
- 6. Hobbs JT, EA Edwards. 1962. Measurement of blood flow in the femoral artery. A simplified apparatus using the indicator-dilution principle. Lancet 2: 273.
- 7. Linton RR, PJ Morrison, RH Ulfelder, AL Libby. 1941. Therapeutic venous occlusion. Am Heart J 21: 721.
- 8. Musch TI. 1988. Skeletal muscle blood flow in exercising dogs. Med Sci Sports Exer 20(5): 104-108.
- 9. Fronek A, V Ganz. 1960. Measurement of flow in single blood vessels including cardiac output by local thermodilution. Circulation Research 3: 175-182.
- 10. Zierler KL. 1961 Theory of the use of arteriovenous concentration differences for measuring metabolism in steady and non-steady states. Bull Johns Hopk Hosp: 2111-2125.
- 11. Evans HE, GC Christensen, eds. 1979. Pages 374-410 in *Miller's Anatomy of the Dog*. W B Saunders Co, Philadelphia.
- 12. Ballard HJ, D Cotterrell, F Karim. 1989. The influence of blood flow rate on adenosine release from contracting skeletal muscle. Quarterly J Exper Physiol 74: 97-107.
- 13. Gunn HM. 1980. Potential blood supply to muscles in horses and dogs and its relation to athletic ability. Am J Vet Res 42(4): 679-684.
- 14. Saville PD, MP Whyte. 1969. Muscle and Bone Hypertrophy. Clin Ortho and Rel Res: 81-88.
- 15. Staaden R, ed.1980. Cardiovascular system of the racing dog.Pages 347-351 in *Current Veterinary Therapy, V: Small Animal Practice.*. WB Saunders Co, Philadelphia.

Table 1. Standard curves for thermodilution catheters as determined from a constant-flow water pump

Catheter ^a	Distance ^b (cm)	Warm Water Flow (ml/min)	Area Under Curve ^c (cm ²)	CCd	Regression Line
Α	17	96 384 616	35.7 15.8 8.4	981	Y =053x + 39.3
Α	13.3	96 384 616	41.1 16.2 8.8	972	Y =063x + 45.0
В	17	96 156 384 800	45.1 34.4 15.0 5.6	931	Y =052x + 43.8
В	13.3	96 384 800	38.8 18.7 5.6	975	Y =046x + 40.7
С	15.2	146 373 800	34.4 14.7 5.9	925	Y =041x + 36.2

^aThree identical catheters. The same catheter was used on the same dog throughout the procedures.

^bDistance between indicator injection and thermistor tip.

^cArea under the thermodilution curve recorded by an x-y planimeter.

dCorrelation coefficient between water flow and corresponding area under the curve.

Table 2. Resting blood flows from the external iliac vein in greyhounds

Dog	Total Flow (ml • min ⁻¹)	Total Flow/ kg BW ^a (ml•min-1•kg-1)	Total Flow/ 100 g Hindleg (ml • min ⁻¹ • 100g ⁻¹)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 Mean SD ^b	625 561 600 613 506 570 688 577 614 595	19.3 16.3 18.3 21.7 15.7 19.6 23.6 19.1 21.6 19.5 2.6	19.6 15.9 17.2 22.7 14.0 20.2 25.0 19.9 21.0 19.5 3.4

 $^{^{}a}BW = body weight.$

bSD = Standard deviation. Values for each dog were an average of at least 6 determinations taken within 15 minutes of each other. Values were determined on three dogs per day, three days in a row.

Table 3. Hindleg volume and density determinations in greyhounds

Dog	Body Weight (kg)	Actual Volume ^a (ml)	Calc. Volume ^b (ml)	Hindleg Wt (g)	Density (g/ml)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 Mean SD ^c	32.3 34.3 32.7 28.2 32.3 29.1 29.1 30.2 28.4 30.7 2.21	2810 3190 3125 2400 2910 2450 2430 2605 2480 2711 308	2844 3012 2749 2357 3115 2285 2269 2467 2642 2638 314	3180 3523 3482 2700 3604 2819 2752 2904 2919 3098 356	1.13 1.10 1.11 1.12 1.24 1.15 1.13 1.11 1.18 1.14

^aActual volume was determined from water weight displacement of leg severed from body after euthanasia. Correlation coefficient comparing actual vs. calculated volumes = 0.83.

bCalculated volume of hindleg determined from indirect measure ment using formula V=1/3 bh. V= volume where b= cross-sectional area of the widest part of the thigh measured on the living, standing dog and h= the distance from femoral head to mid-lateral condyle to lateral process of the talus.

^cSD = Standard deviation.

PAPER 3. EFFECT OF DIET COMPOSITION AND EXERCISE ON ENERGY PRODUCING AMINO ACIDS IN GREYHOUNDS.

Effect of Diet Composition and Exercise on Energy Producing Amino Acids in Greyhounds.

Jennifer E. Baumhover, ^{1a} DVM, MS; Donald C. Beitz, ² PhD; Richard L. Engen³, PhD; and Steven L. Nissen², DVM, PhD.

1Merck Research Laboratories, Branchburg Farm, 203 River Rd., Somerville, New Jersey
 ²Department of Animal Science, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa;
 ³Department of Veterinary Physiology and Pharmacology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa⁴

a Author to whom correspondence should be sent

ABSTRACT

The effect of diet and training was examined in 10 adult, male, previously track trained, greyhounds to determine if either treatment altered the de novo production of alanine from pyruvate as an alternative to lactate formation. A double cross-over study was designed that included a 24 week diet/no exercise challenge followed by a 14 week diet/exercise challenge. During the diet/no exercise challenge, group 1 was fed diet 1 for 12 weeks and then switched to diet 2 for the next 12 weeks. Simultaneously, group 2 was fed diet 2 for 12 weeks and then switched to diet 1 for the next 12 weeks. Diet 1 was a 100% corn-soy based dry food providing 134 g protein and 1966 kcal. Diet 2 was 74% raw beef, 10% corn-soy-based dry food, and 16% sucrose, providing 139 g protein and 2076 kcal. In the diet/exercise portion of the study, the same dogs were fed a similar diet regimen and exercised three times a week for 14 weeks. Diet 2, however, included 150 g corn starch in place of the sucrose supplement used before. Samples were collected at times that corresponded with diet-switching at 12, 24, 31, and 38 weeks. Samples included femoral arterial and venous whole blood and plasma and a biopsy of the left biceps femoris muscle. Plasma and muscle samples were analyzed for alanine, glycine, leucine, isoleucine, valine, and glutamate concentrations. Plasma samples were also analyzed for glucose concentrations. Whole blood has analyzed for lactate concentration.

The raw meat-mixed diet did not significantly alter utilization of any amino acid examined, but glycine concentration was significantly increased in arterial and venous plasma and muscle when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet. Though not statistically significant (P > 0.05), more alanine was released from dogs hindlegs when they were fed the corn-soy diet coupled with training than when they were fed the meat-mixed diet and trained. In addition, when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet regardless of whether or not they were trained, there was less lactate accumulation in both arterial and venous plasma.

Trends in the alanine and glutamate utilization data as well as lactate, glucose, and glutamate concentrations in arterial and venous plasma indicate that the corn-soy based diet may increase glycolytic ability in exercising greyhounds by increasing potential substrate flux through the alanine-glucose cycle.

INTRODUCTION

Greyhounds are sprinting animals that depend primarily on glycolytic metabolism, which results in production of lactic acid and subsequent muscular acidosis. Historically, greyhound trainers routinely have fed a high percentage raw beef diet to their racing dogs in the belief that raw beef increases glycolytic performance and recovery ability. The breed has evolved genetically to tolerate the stresses of glycolytic exercise. Maximal oxygen consumption is elevated in greyhound muscle and has been associated with a predominance of intermediate fibers present in greyhound skeletal muscle. Greyhound muscle has higher enzyme activities associated with anaerobic capacity and an increased ability to withstand and remove lactate³.

Physiologically, there are three ways of removing from muscle the lactate that has been produced by glycolytic metabolism. The simplest method is to physically remove the compound by increasing blood flow to the area of concentration. Greyhounds have higher hindleg blood flow rates per weight of hindleg than other breeds of dogs.⁴ Another method of removing lactate is by oxidizing lactate to pyruvate. This conversion is limited by the concentration of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH). Lactate dehydrogenase activity is not elevated in greyhounds, relative to other breeds of dogs, even though greyhounds have a higher proportion, relative to other breeds of dogs, of high myosin ATPase activity fibers, which typically have greater LDH activities than do other muscle fiber types.⁵ The final method is to decrease lactate production by funneling its substrate, pyruvate, into alternate pathways before lactate is formed. Alternate routing of pyruvate results in production of (a) alanine, which diffuses into the blood and is utilized by the liver for gluconeogenesis⁶, or (b) acetyl-CoA, which is oxidized in the citric acid cycle².

The focus of this study was to study the de novo production of alanine from pyruvate as an alternative to lactate formation. Specifically questioned was whether a raw

meat-mix diet could increase muscle amino acid concentrations, which then could cycle through the alanine-glucose cycle. The alanine-glucose cycle is an important gluconeogenic pathway. In skeletal muscle, the branched-chain amino acids, leucine, isoleucine, and valine, preferentially transaminate α -ketoglutarate to form glutamate. Glutamate preferentially transaminates the pyruvate produced from muscle glycolysis to form alanine and thus regenerate α -ketoglutarate. The alanine diffuses into the blood where it is transported to the liver and transaminated back to pyruvate as an initial step in glucose formation. The nitrogen may be recycled to other amino acids and converted to urea for elimination from the body. Additional benefits to this pathway include removal of nitrogen produced during muscular catabolism, cytoprotection against anoxic injury 8, and an anti-ketogenic effect 9. These benefits are also important to a racing animal.

Glycine was first shown to protect rabbit kidney tubules *in vitro* against anoxic injury. ¹⁰ Because alanine, which has a structure closely related to glycine, was also shown to protect kidney tubules against anoxic injury, it was thought that glycine may be metabolically similar to alanine in other ways, too. Specifically, because diet can affect alanine production, it was postulated that diet may also affect glycine concentrations and, therefore, glycine was included in the present study.

Dietary influence on alanine production in skeletal muscle has been implicated. A protein supplement has been suggested to increase the amount of alanine released from muscle into circulation and to increase glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (GPT) activity in exercised, previously sedate humans. 11 That study suggested that the elevated GPT allowed an increased conversion of pyruvate to alanine, thus decreasing the acidosis of exercise by removing conversion of pyruvate to lactate. It, therefore, can be implied that diet can determine the end product of pyruvate metabolism. This idea is supported further by a study that showed plasma branched-chain amino acids, which are a substrate for

glutamate production, stay elevated in rats when fed a high protein diet. ¹² In addition, diet can affect acid-base balance, which ultimately affects amino acid metabolism. ¹³

The purpose of this study was to determine if a raw meat-mixed diet could increase the release or utilization of the amino acids involved in the alanine-glucose cycle, therefore aiding in the removal of nitrogenous waste and potential substrate for lactate production.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A double cross-over study comparing two amounts of diet and of exercise was conducted with 10 male, 2 to 4 year-old greyhounds randomly divided into two groups. All dogs had been raced at a local track for the preceeding racing season and were donated to the College of Veterinary Medicine, Iowa State University because of slow race times. All dogs were delivered to the research facilities at the end of the racing season approximately 4 to 6 weeks before start of the present study and were deemed to be in good health. Dogs were housed indoors in individual 15-foot long runs within a climate controlled building for the duration of the study. On 4 occassions, dogs were transported in a trailer, 4 miles each way, to the laboratory for blood and muscle collections. All dogs were housed at the laboratory for 24 hours before collections in individual 10-foot runs. Water was given ad libitum throughout the study.

The 38-week continuous study included a 24-week diet/no exercise challenge followed by a 14-week diet/exercise challenge. During the diet/no exercise challenge, group 1 was fed diet 1 for 12 weeks. At 12 weeks, blood and muscle samples were collected and then the diet was switched to diet 2 for the next 12 weeks, at which time blood and muscle samples were again collected. Simultaneously, group 2 was fed diet 2 for 12 weeks and after blood and muscle sample collections, group 2 was switched to diet 1 for the next 12 weeks and blood and muscle samples were collected again. Diet 1 was a 100% corn-soy base diet^a that was approximately 500 g total, providing 134 g protein and 1966 kcal. Diet 2 was 74% raw beef, 10% corn-soy base dry food^a (w:w), and 16% sucrose added for caloric supplementation that weighed approximately 950 g, providing 139 g protein and 2076 kcal. Kilocalorie content of diets was calculated from proximate analysis measurements of diets, and dietary amino acid composition was determined by gas

chromatography mass spectrometry analysis of diet samples determined by a commercial laboratory^b

The dogs that were studied in the diet/no exercise challenge were also used for the diet/exercise challenge that lasted an additional 14 weeks. Exercise consisted of a maximal speed (approximately 15 m/sec), counterclockwise run for 30 seconds in a outdoor whirligig^c three times a week. All dogs were transported in a trailer for 20 minutes before and after exercise. The diet-switching and blood and muscle sampling pattern followed in the exercise portion of the study was similar to the pattern followed in the no exercise part of the study, except the time between diet-switching was shorter in the exercise study than in the diet only study. Group 1 was fed diet 1 for 7 weeks, blood and muscle samples were collected, the dogs' diet was then switched to diet 2 for an additional 7 weeks, and blood and muscle samples were collected, the dogs' diet was then switched to diet 1 for an additional 7 weeks, and blood and muscle samples were collected. Diet 1, fed during the exercise portion of this study, was identical to diet 1 fed during the no exercise portion of the study. Diet 2, however, included 150 g corn starch^d in place of the sucrose supplement used before.

Procedures for sample collection were performed on fully conscious dogs lying in left lateral recumbency on a surgical table. A heating pad set on the lowest heat level was placed between dog and table and a small pillow was provided for head support. Restraint consisted of the animal handler gently laying a hand on the greyhound's chest and occasionally rubbing the thorax. All dogs were acclimated in this position for approximately 15 minutes before any procedure was performed.

Because utilization and release of gluconeogenic substrates in the hindleg were the measurements of interest, simultaneous blood samples and blood flow from the vessels feeding and draining the hind limb were obtained. These samples were based on the Fick

principle, which states that utilization or release = (arterial concentration - venous concentration) x blood flow. 14 Blood samples and blood flow rates were collected after a 24 hour fast at 12, 24, 31, and 38 weeks, which corresponded with time of diet-switching. In the exercise portion of the study, dogs were blood sampled 24 hours after eating a post-exercise meal, therefore, the 24 hour fast before blood sampling also corresponded to a 24 hour post-exercise period.

Total blood flow to the hindleg was determined in the external iliac vein of the left leg of conscious dogs by using a percutaneous, thermodilution technique adapted previously.⁴ This whole blood flow was converted to plasma flow by multiplying whole blood flow in ml/min x (1.0 - PCV/100). This plasma flow was then used to calculate hindleg utilization/release of plasma substrates examined in this study.

Twelve ml of blood was simultaneously collected from the femoral artery and vein immediately after blood flow was determined. One ml was immediately placed into ice-cold 8% perchloric acid solution and refrigerated until plasma could be harvested by refrigerated centrifugation. Plasma was then stored at 4 C until it could be analyzed for lactate concentration which usually occurred within 1 to 2 weeks. Remaining blood was placed on ice for 1 to 3 hours until hematocrit could be determined. Plasma was then harvested by centrifugation and a 1 to 2 ml aliquot was separated and stored at 4 C for 1 to 2 weeks until glucose concentration could be determined. The remaining 3 to 4 ml of plasma was stored at -70 C for 1 to 3 months until amino acid analysis could be determined. Approximately 25 mg of the left biceps femoris muscle was collected by using the muscle biopsy method described by Bergstrom. Muscle samples were quickly frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -70 C for 1 to 3 months, also, until amino acid analysis could be determined.

Amino acid analysis was determined on a gas chromatographic mass spectrometer^f using 100 microliter plasma samples and 25 mg portions of muscle. All samples were

lyophilized^e then heated for one hour at 60 C and allowed to sit overnight. Derivatization of samples was continued with acetonitrileg and BSTFAg. Concentration of individual amino acids was based on selected ion monitoring that utilizes mass to charge ratios (m/z) of the individual amino acids. The m/z ratios used were glycine, 102.2; alanine, 116.2; valine, 144.2; leucine, isoleucine, valine, 144.2; and glutamate, 246.3. Norleucine was used as an internal standard. Initial injection and transfer line temperatures were set at 50, 240 and 290 C, respectively. After injection, the oven was ramped from 50 C to 240 C at a rate of 20 C/min. Temperature was held at 240 C for one minute. A second ramp was initiated from 240 to 290 C at a rate of 60 C/min. Arterial and venous plasma samples from the same collection period were analyzed at the same time. All muscle samples were analyzed at the same time. Arterial and venous lactate and glucose concentrations from the same collection period were determined enzymatically, in duplicate, using a glucometer. h

Data was analyzed by using analysis of variance with the general linear model and uneven sample distribution. 16 Parameters were analyzed for diet effects, exercise effects, and diet x exercise interactions throughout the 38 week study. Means are expressed as least-squares means. Significance levels were set at $P \le 0.05$.

RESULTS

All values are presented as least-squares means. There were no significant differences in any utilization or release measured (Table 1). There were significant (P \leq 0.05) dietary differences in arterial and venous glycine concentrations (Table 2). Arterial and venous glycine concentrations were 20-25% higher when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet (199 and 173 μ M vs. 199 and 157 μ M, respectively) compared to concentrations when dogs were fed the meat-mixed diet (146 and 142 μ M vs. 147 and 133 μ M, respectively). There were similarly significant (P \leq 0.05) dietary differences in muscle glycine concentrations, also (Table 1). Dogs fed the corn-soy diet had muscle glycine concentrations averaging 5826 and 5962 μ M compared to concentrations averaging 5385 and 4163 μ M when dogs were fed the meat-mixed diet

Venous lactate concentrations were significantly greater ($P \le 0.05$) when dogs were fed the meat-mixed diet (1.20, 1.12 μ M) compared to when dogs were fed the corn-soy base diet (1.08, 0.90 μ M). Arterial lactate concentrations were approaching a significant increase ($P \le 0.06$) when dogs were fed the meat-mixed diet (1.04, 1.04 μ M) compared to when dogs were fed the corn-soy base diet (1.02, 0.85 μ M; Table 1).

When dogs were exercised, arterial and venous leucine concentrations averaged 87 and 90 μ M. However, when the dogs were unexercised, corresponding arterial and venous leucine concentrations were 148 and 142 μ M, respectively.

Arterial and venous glucose concentrations were significantly increased when dogs were exercised (120, 121 mg/dl and 115, 117 mg/dl, respectively) compared to arterial and venous concentrations when dogs were unexercised (111, 109 mg/dl and 96, 88 mg/dl, respectively). There was no effect of diet on the plasma concentrations of glucose.

Body weight was significantly decreased when dogs were trained (30 and 31 kg) compared to when dogs were not trained (31 and 33 kg) and when fed the meat-mix diet

(31 and 31 kg) compared to when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet (33 and 31 kg). Total hindleg blood flow and hematocrit did not change throughout the study (Table 2). Plasma flow was determined from total blood flow and hematocrit measurements that were determined for each dog at each sampling time.

DISCUSSION

The fact that no gluconeogenic substrate measured showed a significant difference in utilization or release in the hindleg between diets or training regimen suggests that release and utilization of glucose and lactate, and of branched-chain and gluconeogenic amino acids in the hindleg are unaffected by diets and training regimen used in this study. More alanine was released from greyhound skeletal muscle than was any other amino acid measured. however. This observation is in agreement with human resting muscle utilization trends reported in the literature. 17,18 There were significant differences in paired arterial and venous amino acid concentrations when dogs were fed one diet, but not when fed the other diet, or when dogs were trained compared to when they were not trained. This observation, combined with insignificant utilization/release measurements may indicate that the A-V difference measurement techniques used in this study are too variable, as indicated by the large standard errors. This may have resulted from non-simultaneous sampling of artery and vein when exactly simultaneous sampling of artery and vein are required in a rapidly changing amino acid environment in order to determine utilization or release of amino acids. It is possible that both diets used in this study resulted in similar amino acid utilization or release from the hindleg, but may have produced differences in intestinal absorption rates, and therefore, in plasma levels of amino acids. Calculations of amino acids determined from steady state infusions of labelled amino acids would have been more definitive in determining if turnover rate of amino acids was different for either diet.

There was a significant influence of diet on glycine concentration. Dogs had a 25% higher concentration of glycine in arterial and venous plasma and a 19% increase in glycine concentration of biceps femoris muscle when they were fed the corn-soy base diet than when fed meat. The diffusion of glycine from plasma to muscle is impaired by a permeability barrier, but total amount diffused can be increased with higher blood flow. 19

Plasma glycine concentrations are elevated in starvation and isocaloric protein deprivation in man and are thought to be due to a decrease in nucleic acid synthesis for which glycine is a substrate.²⁰ It is improbable that the corn-soy diet used in this study would mimic either of those conditions because protein and calorie content were approximately equal between diets and adequate (Table 4). Although glycine content was virtually identical between diets given, there was an obvious trend in glycine utilization between diet groups when dogs were trained, although it was not physiologically significant. Glycine utilization was higher when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet and trained compared to any other sampling period. Glycine protects rabbit kidney tubules against hypoxic injury in vitro. 10,21 It may be speculated that glycine offers the same protection against anoxia to exercising skeletal muscle, as well. Although a 30 second bout of exercise would not necessarily produce hypoxic conditions equal to the one hour of oxygen deprivation produced in the in vitro study, the idea of a potential mechanism to protect against hypoxia is intriguing. Alanine has been shown to be protective against anoxia in kidney tubules, as well.⁸ Perhaps the training-induced increase in alanine production by way of the alanine-glucose cycle has additional benefits to exercising muscle other than just decreasing lactate accumulation.

Although alanine and lactate utilization was not significantly different between any sampling period in this study, there are some interesting trends between these compounds when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet and trained. More alanine was released from dogs hindlegs when they were fed the corn-soy diet and trained than when the same dogs were fed the meat-mixed diet and trained. In addition, when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet, regardless of whether or not they were trained, they had less lactate accumulation in both arterial and venous plasma samples. This difference may indicate that, with training, a corn-soy diet is more beneficial in decreasing lactate production by increasing the flux of pyruvate through the alanine-glucose cycle. The causal relationship between increased alanine production and decreased lactate accumulation in skeletal muscle has been

proposed^{6,7} and has been postulated to increase with protein supplementation¹¹. In that study, the decrease in lactate concentration was associated with a concomitant increase in the enzyme glutamate-pyruvate transaminase, which is theorized to cause increased conversion of pyruvate to alanine and thereby decrease circulating lactate. Diets used in the present study each contained 134-139 g of protein, and although diets did differ in amino acid composition, there was not necessarily a difference in ratio of amino acids (Table 4). This difference in protein composition even though amount of protein is similar may indicate that a corn-soy protein source provides a different circulating amino acid profile than does a raw meat protein source.

Arterial and venous leucine concentrations were both significantly lower when dogs were trained, although the measured utilization was not significantly different between training groups. Leucine flux is a measure of protein turnover in the body.²²⁻²⁷ This unchanged utilization with decreased circulating leucine may indicate a down regulation of protein metabolism when the dogs are trained. A similar conclusion about leucine flux was observed during exercise using constant infusions of l-¹³C leucine and 6,6-²H glucose in exercising humans and stated the leucine flux decreased during the first 4 hours of exercise, then reached a new plateau 20% lower than the pre-exercise value.²⁴ There were no differences in venous plasma amino acid concentrations in that reported study, and arterial plasma was not collected.

Average body weight decreased 1.3 kg over each 7-week period when dogs were trained. This loss was expected because calories consumed were not increased, even though activity increased. This was not an unacceptable weight loss in dogs on a 38-week study, however. A similar weight loss occurred when dogs were fed the meat-mix diet. This may be a result of decreased water consumption or increased water loss due to urea excretion in those dogs fed a meat-mixed diet compared to dogs fed the corn-soy diet.

Although hematocrit did not change throughout the study, a change in body water can occur before significantly changing hematocrit.²⁸

Training caused an increase in resting circulating glucose concentration, regardless of diet consumed. Although not significantly different, a trained state also caused an increase in resting glutamate release from the hindleg when dogs were fed the corn-soy based diet. These two events may be related. It can be assumed that an increase in glutamate release from skeletal muscle means an increase in glutamate production within skeletal muscle. Glycolytic exercise, which depends on glucose from glycogen catabolism, results in pyruvate formation within skeletal muscle. The pyruvate can be either dehydrogenated to lactate, thus resynthesizing NAD+ to perpetuate glycolysis, or it can be transaminated to alanine and, through the gluconeogenic alanine-glucose cycle, decrease lactate accummulation and increase glucose production. Glutamate is the amino acid that provides an amino group for transamination of pyruvate to form alanine. Therefore, an increase in glutamate production may result in increased substrate for the alanine-glucose cycle, which could increase circulating glucose concentration necessary to glycolytic exercise. This increase in glutamate release from trained muscle may be extrapolated to mean that the corn-soy based diet may allow more production of glutamate from trained muscle.

Increased gluconeogenic potential has been suggested in studies using human runners. Increased plasma glucose was noted in elite Japanese runners during exercise compared with untrained controls and was attributed to alanine, pyruvate, and lactate conversion to glucose in excess of what untrained individuals were capable of converting.²⁹ Post-exercise plasma alanine concentrations were the same and plasma lactate concentrations were higher in the untrained men. An increase in alanine-glucose cycling, resulting in less pyruvate available for lactate production, could explain why the

athletes had lower lactate concentrations and higher circulating glucose concentrations than did the untrained men. Diet composition was not mentioned in that study.

In conclusion, it seems that the raw meat-mixed diet did not significantly alter hindleg release or utilization of alanine, glycine, leucine, isoleucine, valine, glutamate, glucose or lactate as determined by simultaneously collected arterial and venous blood samples, and gas chromatographic mass spectrometry analysis of amino acid determination. The large standard deviations observed in this study may indicate that (a) substrate utilization/release studies requiring simultaneous blood sampling and blood flow determination is subject to error when used on conscious dogs, (b) gas chromatography, mass spectrometry analysis of plasma samples is unpredictable, or (c) individual amino acid fluxes vary considerably in conscious dogs. In any case, constant infusion studies with labelled compounds may be the method of choice in determining fluxes through cyclic pathways of amino acid metabolism. It cannot be ruled out that the diets used in this study simply were not metabolized differently. In this case, the observation by the greyhound racing industry that a raw meat diet improves performance may be due to psychological factors rather than to metabolic factors. However, the fact that glycine concentration in the biceps femoris muscle of the greyhounds was significantly elevated when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet would indicate a true metabolic difference.

By examining trends in the alanine and glutamate utilization data as well as glucose and glutamate arterial and venous concentrations, it may be postulated that the corn-soy based diet increases glycolytic ability in exercising greyhounds by increasing the potential flux through the alanine-glucose cycle. Performance comparison of dogs fed these same diets would need to be done to truly assess dietary impact on racing time.

FOOTNOTES

^aPurina Hi-Pro[®], Ralston-Purina Co., 1 Checkerboard Square, St. Louis, MO

bWoodsen-Tenent Laboratories, Inc., Des Moines, Iowa

^cA whirligig is a circular track with a centrally attached fixed diameter arm to which a lure is affixed. The arm is either manually or electronically controlled.

dHarlan-Teklad®, Madison WI

eVac-stop® tray dryer, serial number 54744, Labconco Corp., Kansas City, MS

 fHewlett Packard - 5970B series, mass selective detector, 5890A gas chromatograph, HP-1 crosslinked methyl silicon gum column (25m x 0.2mm x 0.11 μm film thickness).

gAcetonitrile, BSTFA = bis (tri-methylsilyl)-tri-fluoroacetamide; Regis Chemical Company, 8210 Austin Ave, PO Box 519, Morton Grove, IL 60053

hYSI Model 2800 Glucose-Lactate Analyzer

REFERENCES

- 1. Baumhover J. 1986-1993. Personal communication with Iowa Greyhound Association, National Greyhound Association.
- 2. Snow DH.1985. The horse and dog, elite athletes-why and how? Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 44: 267-272.
- 3. Harris RC, DJ Marlin, M Dunnett, DH Snow, E Hultman. 1990. Muscle buffering capacity and dipeptide content in the Thoroughbred horse, greyhound dog and man. Comp Biochem and Physiol. A, Comp Physiol 97(2): 249-251.
- 4. Baumhover JD. 1993. Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle. Ph.D. Dissertation. Iowa State University, Ames, IA.
- 5. Guy, DH Snow. 1981. Skeletal muscle fibre composition in the dog and its relationship to athletic ability. Res Vet Science 31(2): 244-248.
- 6. Felig P, J Wahren. 1971. Amino acid metabolism in exercising man. J Clin Invest 50: 2703-2713.
- 7. Felig P, T Pozefsky, E Marliss, GF Cahill Jr. 1969. Alanine: key role in gluconeogenesis. Science 167: 1003-1004.
- 8. Garza-Quintero R, J Ortega-Lopez, JH Stein, MA Venkatachalam. 1990. Alanine protects rabbit proximal tubules against anoxic injury in vitro. Am J Physiol, 258 (Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 27): F1075-F1083.
- 9. Nosadini R, H Datta, A Hodson, KGMM Alberti. 1980. A possible mechanism for the anti-ketogenic action of alanine in the rat. Biochem J 190: 323-332.
- 10. Weinberg JM, JA Davis, M Abarzua, T Rajan. 1987. Cytoprotective effects of glycine and glutathione against hypoxic injury to renal tubules. J Clin Invest 80: 1446-1454.
- 11. Vukovich MD.1992. The effect of protein supplementation on lactate accumulation during submaximal and maximal exercise. Int J Sports Nutr 2: 307-316.
- 12. Anderson HL, NJ Benevenga, AE Harper. 1967. Associations among food and protein intake, serine dehydratase, and plasma amino acids. Am J Physiol 214(5): 1008-1013.
- 13. Patience JF. 1989. A review of the role of acid base balance in amino acid nutrition. Pages 398-408 in Proceedings: 21st Annu Mtg of the Midwestern Section of the ASAS, Des Moines, IA.
- 14. Ganong WF, ed. 1985. Pages 463-464 in *Review of Medical Physiology*, 12th edition. Lange Medical Publications, Los Altos, California.

- 15. Bergstrom J. 1975. Percutaneous needle biopsy of skeletal muscle in physiological and clinical research. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 35: 609-616.
- 16. Steele RGD, JH Torrie, eds. 1980. Pages 183-184 in *Principles and Procedures of Statistics, a Biometrical Approach, 2nd edition.* McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- 17. London DR, TH Foley, CG Webb. 1965. Evidence for the release of individual amino acids from the resting human forearm. Nature(London) 208: 588.
- 18. Pozefsky T, P Felig, JD Tobin, JS Soeldner, GF Cahill Jr. 1969. Amino acid balance across tissues of the forearm in postabsorptive man. Effects of insulin at two doses. J Clin Invest 48: 2273-2282.
- 19. Henriques OB, SB Henriques, A Neuberger. 1955. Quantitative aspects of glycine metabolism in the rabbit. Biochem 60: 409-424.
- 20. Adibi SA. 1968. Influence of dietary deprivations on plasma concentration of free amino acids of man. J Applied Physiol 25(1): 52-57.
- 21. Weinberg JM, JA Davis, M Abarzua, T Kiani. 1989. Relationship between cell adenosine triphosphate and glutathione content and protection by glycine against hypoxic proximal tubule cell injury. J Lab Clin Med 113: 612-622.
- 22. Picou D, T Taylor-Roberts. 1969. The measurement of total protein synthesis and catabolism and nitrogen turnover in infants in different nutritional states and receiving different amounts of dietary protein. Clin Sci (London) 36(2): 283-296.
- 23. Mole PA, RE Johnson. 1971. Disclosure by dietary modification of an exercise induced protein catabolism in man. J Appl Physiol 31(2): 185-190.
- Rennie MJ, RHT Edwards, S Krywawych, TM Davies, D Halliday, JC Waterlow, DJ Millward. 1981. Effect of exercise on protein turnover in man. Clin Sci 61: 627-639.
- 25. Millward DJ, CTM Davies, D Halliday, SL Wolman, DE Mathews, MJ Rennie. 1982. Effect of exercise on protein metabolism in humans as explored with stable isotopes. Fed Proc 41: 2686-2691.
- 26. Stein TP, RW Hoyt, M O'toole, MD Schlute, RR Wolfe, WDB Hiller. 1989. Protein and energy metabolism during prolonged exercise in trained athletes. Int J Sports Med 10: 311-316.
- 27. Carraro F, WH Hartl, CA Stuart, DK Layman, F Jahoor, RR Wolfe. 1990. Whole body and plasma protein synthesis in exercise and recovery in human subjects. Am J Physiol 258 (Endocrinol. Metab. 21): E821-E831.
- 28. Engen RL, Baumhover JE. 1992. Alterations in body fluid balance and hematology of greyhounds produced by dietary raw meat. (Submitted to Am J Vet Res).

29. Kita N, Y Goto, K Aoki, T Tsutsumi. 1988. (Abstract) Effect of exercise on changes in plasma glucose and blood alanine in athletes. Bull Phys Fitness Res Inst 0(68): 1-16.

Table 1. Least squares means of arterial and venous plasma and muscle (biceps femoris) concentrations (μΜ), and of exchange (μmol/min) of glucose, lactate, and branched-chain and gluconeogenic amino acids in greyhound hindleg.

Parameter			Sampling	g Period ^a		I	P≤ Values ^b		
		M-N	C-N	M-T	C-T	D	T	DxT	
Arterial	Alanine	282c	341	388	323	0.91	0.17	0.05	
	Glutamate	96	88	74	68	0.34	≤0.01	0.90	
	Glycine	146	199	143	173	≤0.01	0.25	0.34	
	Isoleucine	79	73	80	68	0.16	0.81	0.59	
	Leucine	148	142	87	91	0.91	≤0.01	0.60	
	Valine	234	201	209	173	0.05	0.15	0.94	
	Glucose	111	109	120	121	0.80	≤0.01	0.64	
	Lactate	1.04	1.02	1.04	0.85	0.06	0.13	0.14	
Venous	Alanine	306	327	387	348	0.77	0.11	0.33	
	Glutamate	105	89	72	82	0.82	0.15	0.35	
	Glycine	148	199	133	157	0.02	0.09	0.40	
	Isoleucine	81	73	76	76	0.63	0.91	0.59	
	Leucine	148	134	88	92	0.72	≤0.01	0.51	
	Valine	166	176	167	159	0.96	0.76	0.72	
	Glucose	108	109	115	117	0.70	0.02	0.81	
	Lactate	1.20	1.08	1.12	0.90	≤0.01	0.04	0.45	
U/Rd	Alanine	-5.71	2.44	-3.09	-8.15	0.83	0.58	0.35	
	Glutamate	-1.38	-0.65	0.87	-4.62	0.41	0.77	0.28	
	Glycine	0.28	-1.07	-1.60	4.64	0.63	0.70	0.45	
	Isoleucine	-0.44	-0.27	1.59	-2.68	0.21	0.91	0.17	
	Leucine	0.36	1.52	-0.18	-0.44	0.88	0.68	0.81	
	Valine	19.8	3.65	12.65	3.30	0.19	0.70	0.72	
	Glucose	0.75	0.09	1.46	1.24	0.36	0.06	0.65	
	Lactate	-0.04	-0.01	-0.02	-0.01	0.32	0.66	0.65	
Muscle	Alanine	5335	5574	4778	5146	0.31	0.11	0.83	
•	Glutamate	16362	16152	15775	18395	0.32	0.51	0.25	
	Glycine	5386	5829	4163	5962	≤0.01	0.19	0.09	
	Isoleucine	221	191	226	215	0.35	0.53	0.67	
	Leucine	92	113	106	103	0.51	0.90	0.42	
	Valine	543	635	614	632	0.26	0.48	0.45	

^aMN=meat-mix diet, not trained; CN=corn-soy diet, not trained; MT=meat-mix diet, trained; CT=corn-soy diet, trained.

bp values expressed for D=diet effect, T=training effect, and D x T=diet by training interaction.

cValues based on 10 dogs in the "not trained" portion of the study, and 9 dogs in the "trained" portion of the study. One dog death occurred that was unrelated to treatments.

dU/R=utilization or release of parameter as determined by arterial minus venous concentration difference multiplied by plasma flow.

Table 2. Greyhound body weight, and hindleg blood flow and hematocrit determinations.

Parameter	S	Sampling Perioda				P ≤ Values ^b		
	M-N			C-T	D	T	DxT	
Body weight (kg)	31	33	30	31	0.01	0.01	0.01	
Hematocrit (%)	50c	49	48	46	0.29	0.18	1.0	
Total blood flow ^e (ml • min ⁻¹)	583	582	568	601	0.90	0.39	0.37	

^aMN=meat-mix diet, not trained; CN=corn-soy diet, not trained; MT=meat-mix diet, trained; CT=corn-soy diet, trained.

 $bP \le values$ expressed for D=diet effect, T=training effect, and D x T=diet by training interaction.

cValues based on 10 dogs in the "not trained" portion of the study, and 9 dogs in the "trained" portion of the study. One dog death occurred that was unrelated to treatments.

dBlood flow measured in the left external iliac vein of conscious dogs in left lateral recumbency.

Table 3. Amino acid content of diets fed to greyhounds

Amino acida	Corn-soy base diet		Raw beef	-mixed diet
	%b	g/day	%	g/day
Alanine	2.0	11.4	1.3	10.4
Arginine	1.4	7.8	1.1	8.8
Aspartate	2.8	15.8	1.7	13.4
Cystine	.4	2.2	.2	1.7
Methionine	.6	3.1	.5	4.3
Glycine	1.5	8.7	1.1	8.6
Histidine	.7	4.2	.6	4.6
Glutamate	4.9	27.9	2.7	21.6
Leucine	3.0	17.0	1.4	11.6
Lysine	1.1	6.5	1.3	10.7
Isoleucine	1.1	6.4	.8	6.6
Phenylalanine	1.9	10.8	1.0	7.9
Proline	2.2	12.4	1.0	8.0
Serine	1.4	7.7	.7	5.8
Threonine	1.0	5.9	.8	6.5
Tryptophan	.2	1.1	.2	1.7
Tyrosine	.7	3.9	.5	4.2
Valine	1.3	7.6	.9	7.3

^aAmino acid analysis was determined on diet samples by using gas chromatography mass spectrometry at Woodsen-Tenent Laboratory, Des Moines, Iowa.

bPercentage of diet, by weight, on a dry-matter basis.

Table 4. Composition of diets fed to greyhounds

Parameter ^a	Diet 1=co	rn-soy	Diet 2 ^b =meat-mix		
	%c	g/day	%	g/day	
Grams/day ^d		500		950	
Kcals/day (calculated)		1921		2076	
Protein (Kjeldahl)	26.8	134	14.7	139	
Fat (acid hydrolysis)	11.0	54.8	3.8	35.6	
Nitrogen-free extract (calculated)	44.6	223	31.5	300	
Moisture (forced draft oven)	8.7	44	48.4	460	
Fiber (crude)	1.8	9	0.3	3.2	
Calcium	1.4	6.8	0.1	1.1	
Phosphorus	1.0	4.8	0.1	1.0	
Ash	7.1	35.4	1.2	11.7	

^aWoodson-Tenent Laboratories, Inc. Des Moines, IA.

bDiet 2 carbohydrate supplementation was 150 g sucrose during the untrained phase of the trial and was replaced with 150 g corn starch during the training portion of the trial.

^cPercentage of diet, by weight, on a dry-matter basis.

dGrams fed per day is approximate because measuring cups were used daily to quantify amount of diets fed to dogs.rather than actual weights of diets. Volumes of each diet were measured in cups and weighed in triplicate before study began to estimate quantity needed per day.to provide approximately 2000 kcals. These weight to volume ratios were verified at 3 time points throughout the study.

GENERAL CONCLUSIONS

The optimal diets fed to running greyhounds have been controversial. Traditionally, racing greyhounds have been fed a predominantly raw-beef diet, but recently the benefits of a corn-soy based diet have been considered. This research was designed to compare if either diet was more beneficial in producing energy or in removing metabolites produced in a racing greyhound. This two-part study examined key energy producing enzymes, and substrates of the alanine-glucose cycle.

Examined were glycogen content and activities of phosphofructokinase, citrate synthase, and glutamate-pyruvate transaminase in trained greyhounds fed either a meat-mixed diet or a corn-soy based diet for 16 weeks. Because CS activity in skeletal muscle increased significantly at 8 weeks when dogs were fed a corn-soy diet and remained elevated at 16 weeks ($P \le 0.06$) and the meat-mixed diet had no effect on any enzyme activity measured, it was concluded that the corn-soy diet may increase oxidative potential in greyhounds. This increase in CS activity may be related to increased physical activity levels in dogs fed the corn-soy diet, also, and may, therefore, indicate that the corn-soy diet optimizes physical conditions that favor activity. This elevation of CS activity may be important regardless of reason for elevation because CS is a key regulator of the citric acid cycle, and increased activity suggests increased flux through the citric acid cycle.

Enzyme activities are not the only indicators of energy-producing potential. The alanine-glucose cycle unites activities of skeletal muscle with those of the liver. This cycle is important in removing nitrogenous waste from exercised muscle, in routing pyruvate produced from glycolysis away from lactate production into alanine in muscle, and in forming glucose within the liver from alanine released from skeletal muscle. Increased activity of the alanine-glucose cycle may thus be beneficial to an exercising dog that is producing nitrogenous waste and has a need for maintaining circulating glucose

concentrations. There were no significant differences in any hindleg utilization or release of substrates determined in the study conducted. Specifically measured were alanine, glutamate, leucine, isoleucine, valine, glycine, glucose, and lactate, Glycine concentrations, however, were significantly increased in arterial, venous and muscle samples when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet. The following trends in arterial and venous concentrations were notable, but, not statistically significant (P > 0.05). More alanine was released from dogs hindlegs when they were fed the corn-soy diet and trained than when they were fed the meat-mixed diet and trained. When dogs were fed the corn-soy diet regardless of whether or not they were exercised, they had less lactate accumulation in both arterial (P > 0.05) and venous (P \leq 0.05) plasma samples. Training 3 times /week caused an increase in resting glutamate release from the hindleg when dogs were fed the corn-soy diet. Training caused a significant increase in resting circulating glucose concentration regardless of diet consumed. These trends in alanine and glutamate utilization and in lactate, glucose, and glutamate concentrations in arterial and venous plasma may indicate that the corn-soy diet increases glycolytic ability in trained greyhounds by increasing potential substrate flux through the alanine-glucose cycle.

In summary, the increase in citrate synthase activity in those dogs fed the corn-soy diet may indicate that the corn-soy diet increases oxidative capacity of greyhound skeletal muscle. Although alanine-glucose cycle substrate utilization was not different between diet or exercise groups examined, trends in substrate concentration were notable and may indicate that the corn-soy also diet increases glycolytic potential of greyhound skeletal muscle by increasing potential substrate flux through the alanine-glucose cycle. Finally, the thermodilution technique was shown to be a reliable method of determining resting blood flow in the external iliac vein of conscious greyhounds. The effect of the corn-soy diet on racing performance needs to be addressed, however, before it can be recommended

for performance enhancement. It is possible that dogs prefer the raw-meat diet, therefore, a psychological factor may affect their performance when fed the meat-mixed diet.

LITERATURE CITED

- Abernethy PJ, R Thayer, AW Taylor. 1990. Acute and chronic responses of skeletal muscle to endurance and sprint exercise. A review. Sports Med 10(6): 365-389.
- Adibi SA, 1968. Influence of dietary deprivations on plasma concentration of free amino acids of man. J Appl Physiol 25(1): 52-57.
- Agrifoglio G, GD Thorburn, EA Edwards. 1961. Measurement of blood flow in human lower extremity by indicator-dilution method. Surg Gynec & Obst 113: 641.
- Aguera E, A Diz, JM Vazquez-Auton, J Vivo, JG Monterde. 1990. Differences in fibre population in dog muscles of different functional purpose. Anat Histol Embryol 19: 128-134.
- Ahlborg G, O Bjorkman. 1987. Carbohydrate utilization by exercising muscle following pre-exercise glucose ingestion. Clin Physiol 7(3): 181-195.
- Ahlborg G, P Felig. 1976. Influence of glucose ingestion on fuel-hormone response during prolonged exercise. J Appl Physiol 41(5 Pt 1): 683-688.
- Ahlborg G, J Wahren, P Felig. 1986. Splanchnic and peripheral glucose and lactate metabolism during and after prolonged arm exercise. J Clin Invest 77: 690-699.
- Anderson HL, NJ Benevenga, AE Harper. 1967. Associations among food and protein intake, serine dehydratase, and plasma amino axids. Am J Physiol 214(5): 1008-1013.
- Andres R, KL Zierler, HM Anderson, WN Stainsby, G Cader, AS Ghrayyib, JL Lilienthal Jr. 1953. Measurement of blood flow and volume in the forearm of man; with notes on the theory of indicator-dilution and on production of turbulence, hemolysis, and vasodilatation by intra-vascular injection. Clin Invest 33(4): 482-504.
- Armstrong RB, CW Saubert, HJ Seeherman, CR Taylor. 1982. Distribution of fiber typse in locomotory muscles of dogs. Am J Anat 163: 87-98.
- Atkinson DE. 1968. Citrate and the citrate cycle in the regulation of energy metabolsim. In: Metabolic Roles of Citrate, ed. TW Goodwin. New York: Academic: 23-39.
- Babi J, SM Matthews, MJ Rennie. 1983. Changes in blood ammonia, lactate and amino acids in relation to workload during bicycle ergometer exercise in man. Eur J Appl Physiol 50(3): 405-411.
- Baldes EJ, JF Herrick, HE Essex, FC Mann. 1941. Studies on peripheral blood flow. Am Heart J 21: 743.
- Baldwin KM, PJ Campbell, DA Cooke. 1977. Glycogen, lactate, and alanine changes in muscle fiber types during graded exercise. J Appl Physiol 43(2): 288-291.

- Baldwin KM, GH Klinkerfuss, RL Terjung, PA Mole, JO Holloszy. 1972. Respiratory capacity of white, red, and intermediate muscle: adaptive response to exercise. Am J Physiol 222(2): 373-378.
- Ballard HJ, D Cotterrell, F Karim. 1989. The influence of blood flow rate on adenosine release from contracting skeletal muscle. Quarterly J Exper Physiol 74: 97-107.
- Barnard J, VR Edgerton, T Furukawa, JB Peter. 1971. Histochemical, biochemical, and contractile properties of red, white, and intermediate fibers. Am J Physiol 220(2): 410-414.
- Barrett EJ, R Gusberg, E Ferranni, J Tepler, P Felig, R Jacob, D Smith, R DeFronzo. 1986. Amino Acid and glucose metabolism in the postabsorptive state and following amino acid ingestion in the dog. Metabolism 35(8): 709-717.
- Bass A, D Brdiczka, P Eyer, S Hofer, D Pette. 1969. Metabolic differentiation of distinct muscle types at the level of enzymatic organization. Eur J Biochem 10: 198-206.
- Baumhover JD. 1986-1993. Personal communication with Iowa Greyhound Association, National Greyhound Association.
- Baumhover JD. 1993. Influence of diet composition and training on energy utilization by greyhound skeletal muscle. Ph.D Dissertation, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa.
- Beaver WL, K Wasserman, BJ Whipp. 1986. Bicarbonate buffering of lactic acid generated during exercise. J Appl Physiol 60(2): 472-478.
- Bergstrom J. 1975. Percutaneous needle biopsy of skeletal muscle in physiological and clinical research. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 35: 609-616.
- Bergstrom J, L Hermansen, E Hultman, B Saltin. 1967. Diet, muscle glycogen and physical performance. Acta Physiol Scand 71: 140-150.
- Bloom SR, RH Johnson, DM Park, MJ Rennie, WR Sulaiman. 1976. Differences in the metabolic and hormonal response to exercise between racing cyclists and untrained individuals. J Physiol (Lond) 258(1): 1-18.
- Blomstrand E, EA Newholme. 1992. Effect of branched-chain amino acid supplementation on the exercise induced change in aromatic amino acid concentration in human muscle. Acta Physiol Scand 146(3): 293-298.
- Bohnensack R, S Fritz. 1991. Stimulation of alanine metabolism by ammonia in the perfused rat liver. Biochim Biophys Acta 1073(2): 347-356.
- Brantman ER. 1987. Nutritional composition for enhancing skeletal muscle adaptation to exercise training. Nutri-Fuels System Inc. Nutrition Abs & Rev, Ser A, 6pp.
- Brooks GA. 1987. Amino acid and protein metabolism during exercise and recovery. Med Sci Sports Exerc 19(5 Suppl): S150-S156.

- Carraro F, WH Hartl, CA Stuart, DK Layman, F Jahoor, RR Wolfe. 1990. Whole body and plasma protein synthesis in exercise and recovery in human subjects. Am J Physiol 258(Endocrinol Metab 21): E821-E831.
- Carlsson K-H, G Gaede. 1986. Metabolic adaptation of the horseshoe crab, *Limulus-polyphemus*, during exercise and environmental hypoxia and subsequent recovery. Biol Bull (Woods Hole) 171(1): 217-235.
- Cersosimo E, PE Williams, D O'Donovan, DB Lacy, NN Abumrad. 1987. Role of acidosis in regulating hepatic nitrogen metabolism during fasting in conscious dog. Am J Physiol 252(Endocrinol Metab 15): E313-E319.
- Chang TW, AL Goldberg. 1978. The origin of alanine produced in skeletal muscle. 253(10): 3677-3684.
- Cherrington AD. 1981. Gluconeogenesis: Its regulation by insulin and glucagon. Pages 49-117 in M Brownlee, ed. Diabetes Mellitus. New York, Garland.
- Chiasson JL, JE Liljenquist, BC Sinclair-Smith, WW Lacy. 1975. Gluconeogenesis from alanine in normal postabsorptive man: Intrahepatic stimulatory effect of glucagon. Diabetes 24: 574-584.
- Christophe J, J Winwand, R Kutzner, M Hebbelnick. 1971. Amino acid levels in plasma, liver, muscle, and kidney during and after exercise in fasted and fed rats. Am J Physiol 221(2): 453-457.
- Coggan AR, WM Kohrt, RJ Spina, JP Kirwan, DM Bier, JO Holloszy. 1992. Plasma glucose kinetics during exercise in subjects with high and low lactate thresholds. J Appl Physiol (United States) 73(5): 1873-1880.
- Coggan A, R Spina, W Kohrt, J Holloszy. 1991. (Abstract) Muscle citrate concentration during exercise before and after endurance training. Med Sci Sports Exercise 23(4 Suppl).
- Consoli A, N Nurjhan, JJ Reilly Jr, DM Bier, JE Gerich. 1990. Contribution of liver and skeletal muscle to alanine and lactate metabolism in humans. Am J Physiol 261(5 Pt 1): E677-E684.
- Cori CF, RE Fisher, GT Cori. 1935. The effect of epinephrine on arterial and venous plasma sugar and blood flow in dogs and cats. Am J Phys 114(1): 53-68.
- Cortez MY, CE Torgan, Jt Brozinick Jr, JL Ivy. 1991. Insulin resistance of obese Zucker rats exercise trained at two different intensities. Am J Physiol 261(5 Pt 1): E613-E619.
- Cox RH, LH Peterson, DK Detweiler. 1976. Comparison of arterial hemodynamics in the mongrel dog and the racing greyhound. Am J Physiol 230(1): 211-218.
- Curry DM, GH Beaton. 1958. Glucagon administration in pregnant rats. Endocrinology 63: 252-254.

- Czyzyk A, B Lao, K Orlowska, J Szczepanik, W Bartosiewicz. 1989. Effects of antidiabetics on post-exercise alaninemia in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (type 2). Pol Arch Med Wewn 81(4): 193-206.
- Davis HA. 1977. Greyhound management. Pages 43-54 in Proc Refresher Course on Greyhounds 34. Univ of Sydney, Australia.
- Davis TA, IE Karl. 1986. Response of muscle protein turnover to insulin after acute exercise and training. 240: 651-657.
- Davis TA, IE Karl, ED Tegtmeyer, DF Osborne, S Klahr, HR Harter. 1985. Muscle protein turnover: effects of exercise training and renal insufficiency. Am J Physiol 248(# Pt 1): E337-E345.
- Davis MA, PE Williams, AD Cherrington. 1985. The effect of glucagon on hepatic lacate metabolism in the conscious dog. Am J Physiol 248: E463-E470.
- Devlin JT, J Barlow, ES Horton. 1989. Whole body and regional fuel metabolism during early postexercise recovery. Am J Physiol 256(1 Pt 1): E167-E172.
- Diamond MP, RC Rollings, KE Steiner, PE Williams, WW Lacy, AD Cherrington. 1988. Effect of alanine concentration independent of changes in insulin and glucagon on alanine and glucose homeostasis in the conscious dog. Metabolism 37(1): 28-33.
- Dobson GP, WS Parkhouse, J-M Weber, E Stuttard, J Harman, DH Snow, PW Hochachka. 1988. Metabolic changes in skeletal muscle and blood of greyhounds during 800-m track sprint. Am J Physiol 255(Regulatory Integrative Comp Physiol 24): R513-R519.
- Dohm GL, GR Beecher, RQ Warren, RT Williams. 1981.Influence of exercise on free amino acid concentrations in rat tissues. J Appl Physiol 50(1): 41-44.
- Dohm GL, RL Huston, EW Askew, HL Fleshood. 1973. Effects of exercise, training, and diet on muscle citric acid cycle enzyme activity. Can J Biochem 51: 849-854.
- Dohm GL, GJ Kasperek, EB Tapscott, HA Barakat. 1985. Protein metabolism during endurance exercise. Fed Proc 44(2): 348-352.
- Drisko JE. 1988. Influence of diet on blood parameters in young greyhounds. M.S. Thesis. Iowa State University, Ames, IA.
- Einspahr KJ, G Tharp. 1989. Influence of endurance training on plasma amino acid concentrations in humans at rest and after intense exercise. Int J Sports Med 10(4): 233-236.
- Elia M, O Lammert, C Zed, G Neale. 1984. Energy metabolism during exercise in normal subjects undergoing total starvation. Hum Nutr Clin Nutr 38(5): 355-362.
- Engen RL, Baumhover JE. 1992. Alterations in body fluid balance and hematology of greyhounds produced by dietary raw meat. (Submitted to Am J Vet Res).

- Eriksson LS, S Broberg, O Bjorkman, J Wahren. 1985. Ammonia metabolism during exercise in man. Clin Physiol 5(4): 325-336.
- Essen-Gustavsson B, J Henriksson. 1984. Enzyme levels in pools of microdissected human muscle fibres of identified type. Adaptive response to exercise. Acta Physiol Scand 120(4): 505-514.
- Evans HE, GC Christensen, eds. 1979. Pages 374-410 in *Miller's Anatomy of the Dog*. W B Saunders Co, Philadelphia.
- Evans W, ED Wright, SD Phinney, EV Gervino, DM Matthews, DM Bier, VR Young. 1981. Changes in whole body leucine dynamics during submaximal exercise. Med Sci Sports Exercise 13: 89.
- Exton JH, CR Park. 1967. Control of gluconeogenesis in liver. 1. General features of gluconeogenesis in the perfused livers of rats. J Biol Chem 242: 2622-2636.
- Favier RJ, HE Koubi, MH Mayet, B Sempore, B Simi, R Flandrois. 1987. Effects of gluconeogenic precursor flux alteration on glycogen resynthesis after prolonged exercise. J Appl Physiol 63(5): 1733-1738.
- Fegler G and KJ Hill. 1954. Measurement of cardiac output in anesthetized animals by a thermo-dilution method. Quart J Exp Physiol 39: 158.
- Felig P. 1977. Amino acid metabolism in exercise. Ann NY Acad Sci 301: 56-63.
- Felig P. 1973. The glucose-alanine cycle. Metab Clin Exp 22: 179-207.
- Felig P, T Pozefsky, E Marliss, GF Cahill Jr. 1969. Alanine: key role in gluconeogenesis. Science 167: 1003-1004.
- Felig P, J Wahren. 1971. Amino acid metabolism in exercising man. J Clin Invest 50: 2703-2714.
- Felig P, J Wahren. 1971b. Interrelationship between amino acid and carbohydrate metabolism during exercise: the glucose alanine cycle. Pages 205-214 in B Pernow and B Saltin, eds. *Muscle Metabolsim During Exercise*. Plenum, New York.

5 5 p

- Fine A. 1983. Preliminary report: the effects of acute acidosis on alanine and glucose metabolism acrross the liver, gut, kidney, and muscle in the dog. Metabolism 32(4): 317-319.
- Fitts RH, FW Booth, WW Winder, JO Holloszy. 1975. Skeletal muscle respiratory capacity and glycogen utilization. Am J Physiol 228(4): 1029-1033.
- Fronek A, V Ganz. 1960. Measurement of flow in single blood vessels including cardiac output by local thermodilution. Circulation Research 3: 175-182.
- Galbo H, EA Richter, JJ Holst, NJ Christensen. 1977. Lack of influence of glucagon on glucose homeostasis after prolonged exercise in rats. Pfluegers Arch Eur J Physiol 369(1): 21-25.

- Ganong WF, ed. 1985. Pages 463-464 in *Review of Medical Physiology*, 12th edition. Lange Medical Publications, Los Altos, California.
- Ganz V, A Hlavova, A Fronek, J Linhart, I Prerovsky. 1964. Measurement of blood flow in the femoral artery in man at rest and during exercise by local thermodilution. Circulation 30: 86-89.
- Garber AJ, IE Karl, DM Kipnis. 1976. Alanine and glutamine synthesis and release from skeletal muscle. J Biol Chem 251: 826-835.
- Garza-Quintero R, J Ortega-Lopez, JH Stein, MA Venkatachalam. 1990. Alanine protects rabbit proximal tubules against anoxic injury *in vitro*. Am J Physiol 258(Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 27): F1075-F1083.
- Graham TE, DA Maclean. 1992. Ammonia and amino acid metabolism in human skeletal muscle during exercise. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 70(1): 132-141.
- Grandjean D, BM Paragon. 1992. Nutrition of racing and working dogs. PartI. Energy metabolism of dogs. The Compendium 14(12): 1608-1615.
- Greenhaff PL, M Gleeson, RJ Maughan. 1988. The effects of diet on muscle pH and metabolism during high intensity exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 57(5): 531-539.
- Goldfarb AH, JF Bruno, PJ Buckenmeyer. 1989. Intensity and duration of exercise effects on skeletal muscle cAMP, phosphorylase, and glycogen. J Appl Physiol 66(!): 190-194.
- Goldstein RE, GW Reed, DH Wasserman, PE Williams, DB Lacy, R Buckspan, NN Abumrad, AD Cherrington. 1992. The effects if acute elevations in plasma cortisol levels on alanine metabolism in the conscious dog. Metabolism (United States) 41(12): 1295-12303.
- Goodman MN, JM Lowenstein. 1977. The purine nucleotide cycle. Studies of ammonia production by skeletal muscle *in situ* and in perfused preparations. J Biol Chem 252(14): 5054-5060.
- Gorostiaga EM, CB Walter, C Foster, RC Hickson. 1991. Uniqueness of interval and continuous training at the same maintained exercise intensity. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 63(2): 101-107.
- Guimaraes ARP, R Curi. 1991. Metabolic changes induced by w-3 polyinsaturated fatty acid rich-diet, w-3 PUFA, on the thymus, spleen and mesenteric lymph nodes of adult rats. Biochem Int 25(4): 689-696.
- Guimaraes AR, RH Sitnik, CM Curi, R Curi. 1990. Polyunsaturated and saturated fatty acids-rich diets and immune tissues. 2. Maximal activities of key enzymes of glutaminolysis, glycolysis, pentose-phosphate-pathway and Krebs cycle in thymus, spleen and mesenteric lymph nodes. Biochem Int 22(6): 1015-1023.

- Gunn HM. 1980. Potential blood supply to muscles in horses and dogs and its relation to athletic ability. Am J Vet Res 42(4): 679-684.
- Gunn HM. 1980b. The proportions of muscle, bone and fat in two different types of dog. Research in Vet Sci 24(3): 277-282.
- Gunn HM. 1979. Total fibre numbers in cross sections of the semitendinosus in athletic and non-athletic horses and dogs. J Anat 128(4): 821-828.
- Gunn HM. 1978. Differences in the histochemical properties of skeletal muscles of different breeds of dogs and horses. J Anat. 127(3): 615-634.
- Gunn HM. 1975. Adaptations of skeletal muscle that favour athletic ability. New Zealand Veterinary J. 23(11): 249-254.
- Guy PS, DH Snow. 1981. Skeletal muscle fibre composition in the dog and its relationship to athletic ability. Res Vet Science 31(2): 244-248.
- Guy PS, DH Snow. 1977. The effect of training and detraining on muscle composition in the horse. J Physiol 269: 33-51.
- Haddad F, KM Baldwin, GS Morris. 1990. Dietary effects on cardiac metabolic properties in rodents. J Mol Cell Cardiol 22(3): 353-360.
- Hagg S, EL Morse, SA Adibi. Effect of exercise on rates of oxidation, turnover, and plasma clearance of leucine in human subjects. Am J Physiol 242: E407-E410.
- Hammel EP, DS Kronfeld, VK Ganjam, HR Dunlop.1977. Metabolic responses to exhaustive exercise in racing sled dogs fed diets containing medium, low, or zero carbohydrate. Am J Clin Nutr 30: 409-418.
- Harris RC, DJ Marlin, M Dunnett, DH Snow, E Hultman. 1990. Muscle buffering capacity and dipeptide content in the Thoroughbred horse, greyhound dog and man. Comp Biochem and Physiol. A, Comp Physiol 97(2): 249-251.
- Harris RC, DJ Marlin, DH Snow. 1987. Metabolic response to maximal exercise of 800 and 2,000 m in the thoroughbred horse. J Appl Physiol 63(1): 12-19.
- Halperin ML, H Conors, AS Relman, ML Karnovsky. 1969. Factors that control the effects of pH on glycolysis in leucocytes. J Biol Chem 244: 384-389.
- Henriksson J. 1991. Effects of exercise on amino acid concentrations in skeletal muscle and plasma. J Exp Biol 160: 149-165.
- Henriques OB, SB Henriques, A Neuberger. 1955. Quantitative aspects of glycine metabolism in the rabbit. Biochem 60: 409-424.
- Hermansen L. 1981. Muscular fatigue during maximal exercise of short duration. Med Sport 13: 45-52.

- Hetenyi Jr G, H Paradis, J Kucharczyk. 1987. Glucose and lactate turnover and gluconeogenesis in chronic metabolic acidosis and alkalosis in normal and diabetic dogs. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 66: 140-145.
- Hirvonen J, S Rehunen, H Rusko, M Harkonen. 1987. Breakdown of high-energy phosphate compounds and lactate accumulation during short supramaximal exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol 56: 253-259.
- Hlavova A, J Linhart, I Prerovsky, V Ganz, A Fronek. 1965. Leg blood flow at rest, during and after exercise in normal subjects and in patients with femoral artery occlusion. Clin Sci 29: 555-564.
- Hobbs JT, EA Edwards. 1962. Measurement of blood flow in the femoral artery. A simplified apparatus using the indicator-dilution principle. Lancet 2: 273.
- Hobbs JT, G Agrifoglio, EA Edwards.1962. Measurement of femoral artery blood flow using the indicator-dilution method. J Surg Res 2(6): 386-395.
- Hodgson DR, RJ Rose. 1987. Effects of a nine month endurance training programme on muscle composition in the horse. Vet Record 121: 271-274.
- Hodgson DR, RJ Rose, J Dimauro, JR Allen. 1985. Effects of training on muscle composition in horses. Am J Vet Res 47(1): 12-15.
- Holloszy JO. 1973. Long term adaptations in muscle to endurance exercise. Pages 211-222 in J Naughton ed. *Physiology and psychology of exercise testing and training of coronary patients*. Academic Press, New York.
- Holloszy JO. 1973b. Biochemical adaptations to exercise, aerobic metabolism. Pages 45-71 in J Wilmore ed. *Exercise and sports sciences reviews 1*. Academic Press, New York.
- Holloszy J. 1967. Biochemical adaptations in muscle. Effects of exercise on mitochondrial oxygen uptake and respiratory enzyme activity in skeletal muscle. J Biol Chem 242(9): 2278-2282.
- Holloszy JO, PA Mole, KM Baldwin, RL Terjung. 1973. Exercise induced adaptations in muscle. Pages 63-77 in J Keul ed. Limiting facots of physical performance. Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart, Germ.
- Holloszy JO, LB Oscal, IJ Don, PA Mole.1970. Mitochondrial citric acid cycle and related enzymes, adaptive response to exercise. Biophys Res Comm 40: 1368-1373.
- Hood DA, RL Terjung. 1990. Amino acid metabolism during exercise and following endurance training. Sports Med 9(1): 23-35.
- Ilkiw JE, PE Davis, DB Church. 1989. Hematologic, biochemical, blood-gas, and acid-base values in greyhounds before and after exercise. Am J Vet Res 50(4): 583-586.

- Itoh H, T Ohkuwa. 1990. Peak blood ammonia and lactate after submaximal, maximal and supramaximal exercise in sprinters and long-distance runners. Eur J Appl Physiol 60(4): 271-276.
- Itoh H, T Ohkuwa. 1991. Ammonia and lactate in the blood after short-term sprint exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol 62(1): 22-25.
- Jacob S, E Holm, B Fischer. 1989. Effects of hyperthermia on the peripheral metabolism of ammonia and glutamine. Metabolism 38(8 Suppl 1): 43-46.
- Jansson E, GA Dudley, B Norman, PA Tesch. 1990. Relationship of recovery from intensive exercise to the oxidative potential of skeletal muscle. Acta Physiol Scand 139(1): 147-152.
- Jansson E, M Esbjornsson, I Holm, I Jacobs. 1990. Increase in the proportion of fasttwitch muscle fibres by sprint training in males. Acta Physiol Scand 140(#): 359-363.
- Ji LL, DL Lennon, RG Kochan, FT Nagle, HA Lardy. 1986. Enzymatic adaptation to physical training under beta-blockade in the rat. Evidence of a beta 2-adrenergic mechanism in skeletal muscle. J Clin Invest 78(3): 771-778.
- Ji LL, DLF Lennon, FJ Nagle, HA Lardy, FW Stratman. 1985. (Abstract) Enzyme alterations in the trained state: A mechanism for metabolic regulation during acute exercise? Fed Proc 44(4): 930.
- Ji LL, DH Miller, FJ Nagle, HA Hardy, FW Stratman. 1987. Amino acid metabolism during exercise in trained rats: the potential role of carnitine in the metabolic fate of branched chain amino acids. Metabolism 36(8): 748-752.
- Ji LL, FW Stratman, HA Lardy. 1988. Enzymatic down regulation with exercise in rat skeletal muscle. Acta Biochem Biophys 263(1): 137-149.
- Jorfeldt L, J Wahren. 1971. Leg blood flow during exercise in man. Clin Science 41: 459-473.
- Katz A, S Broberg, K Sahlin, J Wahren. 1986. Muscle ammonia and amino acid metabolism during dynamic exercise in man. Clin Physiol 6(4): 365-379.
- Katz A, K Sahlin, J Henriksson. 1986. Muscle ammonia metabolism during isometric contraction in humans. Am J Physiol 250(Cell Physiol 19): C834-C840.
- Katz ML, EN Bergman. 1969. Simultaneous measurement of hepatic and portal venous blood flow in the sheep and dog. Am J Physiol 216(4): 946-952.
- Kiens B, B Essen-Gustavsson, P Gad, H Lithell. 1987. Lipoprotein lipase activity and intramuscular triglyceride stores after long-term high-fat and high-carbohydrate diets in physically trained men. Clin Physiol 7(1): 1-10.

- Kita N, Y Goto, K Aoki, I Sugawara, T Tsutusmi. 1990. (Abstract) Effects of L-alpha alanine administration on blood metabolites in athletes and nonathletes. Bull Phys Fitness Res Inst O(74): 31-43.
- Kirwan JP, DL Costill, MG Flynn, PD Neufer, WJ Fink, WM Morse. 1990. Effects of increased training volume on the oxidative capacity, glycogen content and tension development of rat skeletal muscle. Int J Sports Med 11(6): 479-483.
- Konke JR.1983. Nutrition of the racing greyhound. in Proc. Refresher Course on Greyhounds. Univ. of Sydney, Australia. 64: 681-718.
- Kronfeld DS. 1973. Diet and the performance of racing sled dogs. JAVMA 162: 470-473.
- Lallier FH, PJ Walsh. 1992. Metabolism of isolated hepatopancreas cells from the blue crab *callinectes-sapidus* under simulated postexercise and hypoxic conditions. Physiol Zool 65(4): 712-723.
- Lassen ED, Craig AM, Blythe LL. 1986. Effects of racing on hematologic and serum biochemical values in greyhounds. J Am Vet Assoc. 188(1): 1299-1303.
- Lemieux G, J Berkofsky, C Lemieux, A Qeunneville, M Marsolais. 1988. Real importance of alanine in renal metabolism: *in vitro* studies in rat and dog. Am J Physiol 255(1 Pt 1): R42-R45.
- Lemon PW, FJ Nagle. 1981. Effects of exercise on protein and amino acid metabolism. Med Sci Sports Exerc 13(3): 141-149.
- Linton RR, PJ Morrison, RH Ulfelder, AL Libby. 1941. Therapeutic venous occlusion. Am Heart J 21: 721.
- London DR, TH Foley, CG Webb. 1965. Evidence for the release of individual amino acids from the resting human forearm. Nature(London) 208: 588.
- Lowenstein JM, MN Goodman. 1978. The purine nucleotide cycle in skeletal muscle. Fed Proc 37(9): 2308-2312.
- Lowry CV, JS Kimmey, S Felder, MM-Y Chi, KK Kaiser, PN Passonneau, KA Kirk, OH Lowry. 1978. Enzyme patterns in single human muscle fibers. J Biol Chem 253(22): 8269-8277.
- Mansour TE, N Wakid, HM Sprouse. 1966. Studies on heart phosphofructokinase. J Biol Chem 241(7): 1512-1521.
- Marliss EB, TT Aoki, AP Morgan, RC O'Connell, GF Cahill Jr. 1970. Alanine in catabolic states. AAB Abstracts: 539.
- Marliss EB, TT Aoki, T Pozefsky, AS Most, GF Cahill Jr. 1971. Muscle and splanchnic glutamine and glutamate metabolism in postabsorptive and starved man. J Clin Invest 50: 814-817.

- Martin G, G Baverel. 1983. Lactate, alanine and glutamine metabolism in isolated canine pup liver cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 760(2): 230-237.
- Matsutaka H, T Aikawa, H Yamamoto, E Ishikawa. 1973. Gluconeogenesis and amino acid metabolism. III. Uptake of glutamine and output of alanine and ammonia by non-hepatic splanchnic organs of fasted rats and their metabolic significance. J Biochem 74: 1019-1029.
- McCartney N, LL Spriet, GJF Heigenhauser, JM Kowalchuk, JR Sutton, NL Jones. 1986. Muscle power and metabolism in maximal intermittent exercise. J Appl Physiol 60(4): 1164-1169.
- Meinardus-Hager G, G Gade. 1986. The pyruvate branchpoint in the anaerobic energy metabolism of the jumping cockle *Cardium tuberculatum* L.: D-lactate formation during environmental anaerobiosis versus octopine formation during exercise. Exp Biol 45(2): 91-110.
- Melichna J, EV Mackova, B Semiginovsky, M Tolar, J Stichova, A Slavicek, S Vankova, Z Bartunek. 1987. Effect of exercise on muscle fibre composition and enzyme activities of skeletal muscles in young rats. Physiol Bohemoslov 36(4): 321-328.
- Miller P, L Lawrence. 1986. (Abstract) The effect of conditioning on blood lactate and ammonia in horses. Fed Proc 45(3): 647.
- Miller P, L Lawrence. 1986b. Changes in equine metabolic characteristics due to exercise fatigue. Am J Vet Res 47(10): 2184-2186.
- Miller WC, GR Bryce, RK Conlee. 1984. Adaptations to a high fat diet that increase exercise endurance in male rats. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exercise Physiol 56(1): 78-83.
- Millward DJ, CTM Davies, D Halliday, SL Wolman, DE Mathews, MJ Rennie. 1982. Effect of exercise on protein metabolism in humans as explored with stable isotopes. Fed Proceedings 41: 2686-2691.
- Mole PA, KM Baldwin, RL Terjung, JO Holloszy. 1973. Enzymatic pathways of pyruvate metabolism in skeletal muscle: adaptations to exercise. AM J Physiol 224(1): 50-54.
- Mole PA, RE Johnson. 1971. Disclosure by dietary modification of an exercise induced protein catabolism in man. J Appl Physiol 31(2): 185-190.
- Moore RL, EM Thacker, GA Kelley, TI Musch, LI Sinoway, VL Foster, AL Dickinson. 1987. Effect of training/detraining on submaximal exercise response in humans. J Appl Physiol 63(5): 1719-1724.
- Musch TI. 1988. Skeletal muscle blood flow in exercising dogs. Med Sci Sports Exer 20(5): 104-108
- Nagamatsu T, T Arao. 1990. Effect of feeding pattern on the metabolism of carbohydrate and lipid during exercise. Bull Phys Fitness Res Inst 0(76): 17-26.

- Neary JP, TP Martin, DC Reid, R Burnham, HA Quinney. 1992. The effects of a reduced exercise duration taper programme on performance and muscle enzymes of endurance cyclists. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 65(1):30-36.
- Nelson JS, K Tashiro. 1973. The analysis of skeletal muscle by quantitative histochemical techniques. Neuropath Exper Neurol 32: 371-379.
- Nevill ME, LH Boobis, S Brooks, C Williams. 1989. Effect of training on muscle metabolism during treadmill sprinting. J Appl Physiol 67(6): 2376-2382.
- Nguyen TD, D Keast. 1991. The effects of diet on the maximal activities of glutaminase, citrate synthase, hexokinase, 6-phosphofrucktokinase and lactate dehydrogenase in the skin of haired and hairless mice of various ages. Int J Biochem 23(3): 365-369.
- Nie ZT, H Wallberg-Henriksson, S Johansson, J Henriksson. 1989. Effects of adrenaline and prior exercise on the release of alanine, glutamine and glutamate from incubated rat skeletal muscle. Acta Physiol Scand 136(3): 395-401.
- Nosadini R, H Datta, A Hodson, KGMM Alberti. 1980. A possible mechanism for the anti-ketogenic action of alanine in the rat. Biochem J 190: 323-332.
- Nosaka K, PM Clarkson, FS Apple. 1992. Time course of serum protein changes after strenuous exercise of the forearm flexors. J Lab Clin Med 119(2): 183-188.
- Oliver J, E Bourke. 1975. Adaptations in urea ammonia excretion in metabolic acidosis in the rat, a reinterpretation. Clin Sci Mol Med 48: 515-520.
- Opie LH, EA Newsholme. 1967. The activities of Fructose 1,6-diphosphatase, phosphofrucktokinase and phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase in white muscle and red muscle. Biochem J 103: 391-399.
- Orten JM, OW Neuhaus, eds. 1975. Human Biochemistry, 9th ed. CV Mosby Co, Saint Louis
- Ozand PT, WD Reed, J Girard, RL Hawkins, RM Collins Jr, JT Tildon, M Cornblath. 1977. Hypoketonemic effect of L-alanine. Specific decrease in blood concentrations of 3-hydroxybutyrate in the rat. 164: 557-564.
- Pardridge WM, MB Davidson. 1979. Alanine metabolism in skeletal muscle in tissue culture. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 585: 34-42.
- Paleologos G, E Muntwyler, L Kesner. 1968. Free amino acids of rat tissues under altered conditions of gluconeogenesis. Abstract. Fed Proc 27: 763.
- Passonneau JV, VR Lauderdale. 1974. A comparison of three methods of glycogen measurement in tissues. Anal Biochem. 60: 405-412.
- Patience JF, 1989. A review of the role of acid-base balance in amino acid nutrition. Pages 398-408 in Proceedings: 21st Annu Mtg of the Midwestern Section of the ASAS, Des Moines, IA.

- Pendergast DR, JA Kransy, A Ellis, B McDonald, C Marconi, P Cerretelli. 1985. Cardiac output and muscle blood flow in exercising dogs. Respir Physiol 61: 317-326.
- Pette D, ME Smith, HW Staudte, G Vrbova. 1973. Effects of long-term electrical stimulation on some contractile and metabolic characteristics of fast rabbit muscles. Pflugers Arch 338: 257-272.
- Pette D, HW Staudte. 1973. Differences between red and white muscles. Pages 23-35 in J Keul ed. Limiting factors of physical performance. Thieme, Stuttgart, Germ.
- Pitts RF, WJ Stone. 1967. Renal metabolism of alanine. J Clin Invest 46(4): 530-538.
- Poso AR, T Soveri, M Alaviuhkola, L Lindquist, L Alakuijala, PH Maenpaa, HE Oksanen. 1987. Metabolic responses to exercise in the racehorse: changes in plasma alanine concentration. J Appl Physiol 63(6): 2195-2200.
- Pozefsky T, P Felig, JD Tobin, JS Soeldner, GF Cahill Jr. 1969. Amino acid balance across tissues of the forearm in postabsorptive man. Effects of insulin at two doses. J Clin Invest 48: 2273-2282.
- Powers SK, S Grinton, J Lawler, D Criswell, S Dodd. 1992. High intensity exercise training-induced metabolic alterations in respiratory muscles. Respir Physiol (Netherlands) 89(2): 169-177.
- Rennie MJ, RHT Edwards, S Krywawych, CTM Davies, D Halliday, JC Waterlow, DJ Millward. 1981. Effect of exercise on protein turnover in man. Clin Sci 61: 627-639.
- Rennie MJ, D Halliday, CTM Davies, RHT Edwards, S Krywawych, DJ Millward, DE Matthews. Exercise induced increase in leucine oxidation in man and the effect of glucose. Pages 361-366 in Walser M, JR Williamson eds. *Metabolism and clinical implication of branched chain amino and ketoacids*. Elsevier/North Holland, New York.
- Rexroth W, F Isgro, T Koeth, G Manzl, H Weicker. 1989. Influence of peripheral arterial occlusive disease on muscular metabolism. Part 2: Changes in pyruvate, alanine, and urea concentration in femoral blood. Klin Wochenschr 67(12): 616-620.
- Risse S, D Dargel. 1978. Behavior of certain parameters of lipid and energy metabolism. Effects of high-fat and low-fat diets on certain biochemical parameters in rat livers before and after change of diet. Nahrung 22(10): 873-881.
- Risse S, B Schulke, D Dargel, K Fischer. 1976. (Abstract) Behavior of some parameters of lipid and energy metabolism. Activity of citrate synthase, ATP citrate lyase, fatty acid synthase, and glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase in liver of growing rats on diets differing in fat content. Nahrung 20(4): 613-618.
- Roe WE, EN Bergman, K Kon. 1966. Absorption of ketone bodies and other metabolites via the portal blood of sheep. Am J Vet Res 27: 729-736.

- Rose RJ, MS Bloomberg. 1989. Responses to sprint exercise in the greyhound: effects on haematology, serum biochemistry and muscle metabolites. Res Vet Sci 47: 212-218.
- Rosenthal NR, R Jacob, E Barrett. 1985. Diabetes enhances activity of alanine transport in liver plasma membrane vesicles. Am J Physiol 248(Endocrinol Metab 11): E581-E587.
- Ross BD, R Hems, HA Krebs. 1967. The rate of gluconeogenesis from various precursors in the perfused rat liver. Biochem J 102: 942-951.
- Rowell LB, JR Blackmon, RA Bruce. 1964. Indocyanine green clearance and estimated hepatic blood flow during mild to maximal exercise in upright man. J Clin Invest 43(8): 1677-1689.
- Ruderman NB. 1975. Muscle amino acid metabolism and gluconeogenesis. Annu Rev Med 26: 245-258.
- Sahlin K, L Edstrom, H Sjoholm, E Hultman. 1981. Effects of lactic acid accumulation and ATP decrease of muscle tension and relaxation. Am J Physiol 240: C121-C126.
- Saville PD, MP Whyte. 1969. Muscle and Bone Hypertrophy. Clin Ortho and Rel Res: 81-88.
- Schlicht W, W Naretz, D Witt, H Rieckert. 1990. Ammonia and lactate: differential information on monitoring training load in sprint events. Int J Sports Med 11(Suppl 2): 85-90.
- Schulman GI, WW Lacy, JE Linjenquist, U Keller, PE Williams, AD Cherrington. 1980. Effect of glucose, independent of changes in insulin and glucagon secretion, on alanine metabolism in the conscious dog. J Clin Invest 65(2): 496-505.
- Schwartau M, M Doehn, P Jurgens. 1984. Animal experiment studies of chronic thiamine deficiency. Changes in carbohydrate and amino acid metabolism under resting and load conditions. Z Ernahrungswiss 23(3): 206-218.
- Sestoft L, J Trap-Jensen, J Lyngsooe, JP Clausen, JJ Holst, SL Nielsen, JF Rehfeld, OS Schaffalitzky de Muckadell. 1977. Regulation of gluconeogenesis and ketogenesis during rest and exercise in diabetic subjects and normal men. Clin Sci Mol Med 53(5): 411-418.
- Sharp RL, DL Costill, WJ Fink, DS King. 1986. Effects of eight weeks of bicycle ergometer sprint training on human muscle buffer capacity. Int J Sports Med 7(1): 13-17.
- Simi B, B Sempore, M-H Mayet, RJ Favier. 1991. Additive effects of training and high-fat diet on energy metabolism during exercise. J Appl Physiol 71(1): 197-203.
- Simoneau JA, G Lortie, MR Boulay, M Marcotte, MC Thibault, C Bouchard. 1987. Effects of two high-intensity intermittent training programs interspersed by

- detraining on human skeletal muscle and performance. Eur J Appl Physiol 56(5): 516-521.
- Sips HJ, AK Groen, JM Tager. 1980. Plasma membrane transport of alanine is ratelimiting for its metabolism in rat-liver parenchymal cells. FEBS Letters 119(2): 271-274.
- Snow DH. 1985. The horse and dog, elite athletes-why and how? Proc Nutr Soc 44: 267-272.
- Snow DH, RC Harris, E Stuttard. 1988. Changes in haematology and plasma biochemistry during maximal exercise in greyhounds. Vet Record 123: 487-489.
- Srere PA.1969. Citrate synthase. Methods of Enzymology. 13: 3-10.
- Staaden R, ed.1980. Cardiovascular system of the racing dog. Pages 347-351 in *Current Veterinary Therapy, V: Small Animal Practice*.. WB Saunders Co, Philadelphia.
- Spamer C, D Pette. 1977. Activity patterns of phosphofructokinase, glyceraldehydephosphate dehydrogenase, lactate dehydrogenase and malate dehydrogenase in microdissected fast and slow fibres from rabbit psoas and soleus muscle. Histochemistry 52: 201-216.
- Steele RGD, JH Torrie, eds. 1980. Pages 183-184 in *Principles and Procedures of Statistics, a Biometrical Approach, 2nd edition.* McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- Stein TP, RW Hoyt, M O'Toole, MD Schulte, RR Wolfe, WDB Hiller. 1989. Protein and energy metabolism during prolonged exercise in trained athletes. Int J Sports Med 10: 311-316.
- Taylor RA. 1988. Metabolic and physiologic effects of athletic competition in the greyhound. Comp Anim Pract. 2(8): 7-11.
- Tesch P. 1980. Muscle fatigue in man with special reference to lactate accumulation. Acta Physiol Scand (Suppl 480): 140.
- Tischler ME, AL Goldberg. 1980. Amino acid degradation and effect of leucine on pyruvate oxidation in rat atrial muscle. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 238: E480-E486.
- Trivedi B, WH Danforth. 1966. Effect of pH on the kinetics of frog muscle phosphofructokinase. J Biol Chem 241: 4110-4112.
- Troup JP, JM Metzger, RH Fitts. 1986. Effect of high-intensity exercise training on functional capacity of limb skeletal muscle. J Appl Physiol 60(5): 1753-1751.
- Ui M. 1966. A role of phosphofructokinase in pH dependent regulation of glycolysis. Biochim Biophys Acta 124: 310-332.
- Valberg S, B Essen-Gustavsson, A Lindholm, S Persson. 1985. Energy metabolism in relation to skeletal muscle fibre properties during treadmill exercise. Equine Vet J 17(6): 439-444.

- Viru A. 1987. Mobilisation of structural proteins during exercise. Sports Med 4(2): 95-128.
- Vukovich MD, RL Sharp, DS King, K Kershishnik. 1992. The effect of protein aupplementation on lactate accumulation during submaximal and maximal exercise. Inter J Sports Nutri 2: 307-316.
- Wahren J. 1966. Quantitative aspects of blood flow and oxygen uptake in the human forearm during rhythmic exercise. Acta Physiol Scand 67(Suppl 269): 5-92.
- Wahren J, P Felig, R Hendler, G Ahlborg. 1973. Glucose and amino acid metabolism during recovery after exercise. J Appl Physiol 34(6): 838-845.
- Ward GR, JR Sutton, NL Jones, CJ Toews. 1982. Activation by exercise of human skeletal muscle pyruvate dehydrogenase *in vivo*. Clin Sci 63(1): 87-92.
- Wasserman DH, PE Williams, DB Lacy, DR Green, AD Cherrington. 1988. Importance of intrahepatic mechanisms to gluconeogenesis from alanine during exercise and recovery. Am J Physiol 254(4 Pt 1): E518-E525.
- Waterhouse C, J Keilson. 1978. The contribution of glucose to alanine metabolism in man. J Lab Clin Med 92(5): 803-812.
- Weinberg JM, JA Davis, M Abarzua, T Rajan. 1987. Cytoprotectice effects of glycine and glutathione against hypoxic injury to renal tubules. J Clin Invest 80: 1446-1454.
- Weinberg JM, JA Davis, M Abarzua, T Kiani. 1989. Relationship between cell adenosine triphosphate and glutathione content and protection by glycine against hypoxic proximal tubule cell injury. J Lab Clin Med 113: 612-622.
- White SW, JP Chalmers, P Helder, PI Korner. 1967. Local thermodilution method for measuring blood in the portal and renal veins of the unanesthetized rabbit. Austr J Exptl Biol Med 45: 453-468.
- Witt EH, TB Kelso, LJ McCutcheon, RJ Rose, DR Hodgson, PD Gollnick. 1987. (Abstract) Effect of maximal exercise on mitochondrial respiratory and citrate synthase activity. Med Sci Sports Exerc 19(2 Suppl): S43.
- Wolfe RR, RD Goodenough, MH Wolfe, GT Royle, ER Nadel. 1981. Isotopic analysis of leucine and urea metabolism in exercising humans. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol 52: 458-466.
- Yang RD, DE Matthews, DM Bier, ZM Wen, VR Young. 1986. Response of alanine metabolism in humans to manipulation of dietary protein and energy intakes. Am J Physiol 25(Endocrinol Metab 13): E39-E46.
- Zierler KL. 1961 Theory of the use of arteriovenous concentration differences for measuring metabolism in steady and non-steady states. Bull Johns Hopk Hosp: 2111-2125.

APPENDIX

Anova Table Format used in Paper 3

Dependent Variat Source Model Error Corrected Total	ole: AGLY DF 12 23 35	Sum of Squares 32738.2089947 27805.4298942 60543.6388889	F Value 2.26	Pr > F 0.0452
	R-Square 0.540737	C.V. 20.84445		AGLY Mean 166.805556
Source	DF	Type I SS	F Value	Pr > F
Dog Exercise Diet Exercise*Diet	9 1 1 1	13758.6388889 1200.0000000 16620.0455581 1159.5245477	1.26 0.99 13.75 0.96	0.3073 0.3295 0.0012 0.3376
Source	DF	Type III SS	F Value	Pr > F
Dog Exercise Diet Exercise*Diet	9 1 1 1	12356.2066138 1709.4722797 15113.3969851 1159.5245477	1.14 1.41 12.50 0.96	0.3788 0.2465 0.0018 0.3376

Least-squares means

Exercise	Diet	AGLY LSMeans
1	2 2	145.800000 199.300000
2	3	142.981217
2	3	173.272222

Exercise level 1=not trained Exercise level 2=trained

Diet level 2=meat-mix diet Diet level 3=corn-soy diet